Western SGraduate&PostdoctoralStudies

Western University Scholarship@Western

University of Western Ontario - Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

August 2013

Ecological Constraints and the Evolution of Cooperative Breeding

David McLeod The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor Dr. Geoff Wild The University of Western Ontario

Follow this and additional works at: http://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd Part of the <u>Dynamic Systems Commons</u>, <u>Evolution Commons</u>, and the <u>Population Biology</u> <u>Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

McLeod, David, "Ecological Constraints and the Evolution of Cooperative Breeding" (2013). University of Western Ontario - Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository. Paper 1471.

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in University of Western Ontario - Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact kmarsha1@uwo.ca.

ECOLOGICAL CONSTRAINTS AND THE EVOLUTION OF COOPERATIVE BREEDING (Thesis format: Integrated Article)

by

David V McLeod

Graduate Program in Applied Mathematics

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© David V McLeod 2013

Abstract

Cooperative breeding is a social behaviour in which certain individuals will opt to delay or forgo their own reproduction in order to help other individuals. Cooperative breeding is one of the most conspicuous examples of cooperation in nature. However, theoretical understanding of why this behaviour occurs is lacking and contradictory. In this thesis, I examine the role played by ecological constraints on the emergence of cooperative breeding. Contrary to previous results, I find that ecological constraints do matter, provided the population dynamics are properly accounted for. I also examine the long-term evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding, and obtain the optimal helping strategy from the perspective of both the helper and breeder. I relate existing emergence theory to the predicted trajectory of the optimal strategy, and examine the role of ecology and ecological constraints upon the optimal helping strategy.

Keywords: Cooperative breeding, adaptive dynamics, invasion analysis

Co-Authorship Statement

Chapter 2 is based upon work co-authored with Dr. Geoff Wild, currently in press. Chapter 3 is based upon work co-authored with Dr. Geoff Wild, currently in preparation for publication.

Contents

Abstract								
List of Figures								
List of Appendices								
1	Intr	oductio	n	1				
	1.1	Cooper	rative breeding	1				
		1.1.1	Explanations for cooperative breeding	1				
		1.1.2	Evolutionary models of cooperative breeding	3				
	1.2	Inclusi	ve fitness	3				
	1.3	Invasic	on analysis	4				
R	eferen	ices		6				
2	Ecol	logical c	constraints and the emergence of cooperative breeding	10				
	2.1	Summa	ary	10				
	2.2	Introdu	uction	11				
	2.3	Model		12				
		2.3.1	Dynamics of a selfish wild-type population	12				
			Local behaviour	13				
			Global behaviour	14				
		2.3.2	Dynamics of invasion by a helpful mutant	17				
	2.4	Results	s and Discussion	19				
		2.4.1	Invasion fitness	19				
		2.4.2	Inclusive fitness effects	20				
		2.4.3	Cost of dispersal	22				
		2.4.4	Breeder mortality	22				
		2.4.5	Auxiliary mortality and dispersal	24				
	2.5	Conclu	Iding Remarks	26				

References

3	Evo	lutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding	32						
	3.1	Summary	32						
	3.2	2 Introduction							
	3.3	Wild-type population	34						
	3.4	Evolutionary dynamics	39						
		3.4.1 Optimal strategy	43						
	3.5	Ecology and ecological constraints	44						
		3.5.1 Cost of dispersal	44						
		3.5.2 Density-dependent effects	45						
		Breeder mortality	49						
	36	Concluding remarks	50						
	5.0		50						
Re	eferen	nces	51						
4	Sum	nmary and future work	55						
	4.1	Summary of thesis	55						
	4.2	Future work	56						
		4.2.1 Breeder-auxiliary conflict	56						
		4.2.2 Co-evolution of helping and the sex-ratio	57						
Re	eferen	nces	57						
A	Deri	ivation of mutant equations	60						
B	Higl	her-order evolutionary dynamics	63						
	B .1	Evolutionary stability	63						
	B.2	Convergence stability	64						
Re	eferen	nces	65						
Cı	ırricu	ulum Vitae	67						

28

List of Figures

2.1	A sketch of the rectangle $\Omega(M)$	16
2.2	Relationship between cost of dispersal and the scope for the evolutionary emer-	
	gence of helping	23
2.3	Relationship between breeder mortality and the scope for the evolutionary emer-	
	gence of helping	25
3.1	Effect of cost of dispersal on predicted optimal strategy	45
3.2	Relationship between the ecology, the ecological constraints, and the optimal	
	strategy	48

List of Appendices

Appendix A Derivation of mutant equations	•	•		•	•		•	•	•			•	•	60
Appendix B Higher-order evolutionary dynamics				•							•		•	63

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Cooperative breeding

Cooperative breeding is a social system in which certain individuals (auxiliaries) postpone or forgo their own reproduction to help other individuals (breeders). Cooperative breeding has been observed in a diverse array of taxa, spanning a wide variety of environments [1–4], and as such, is one of the most conspicuous examples of cooperation in nature. In general, the help provided by auxiliaries can be categorized as either functioning to increase breeder survival or functioning to increase offspring production, the latter of which can be subdivided as increases to breeder fecundity or increases to survivorship of offspring. Engaging in the helping behaviour comes at a cost, typically paid by the auxiliary: for example, auxiliaries could suffer higher mortality [5, 6], or a reduced likelihood of becoming a breeder [7].

1.1.1 Explanations for cooperative breeding

From a naive interpretation of natural selection, cooperative breeding seems somewhat paradoxical. Since the action of helping comes at a cost to the helper, why would an individual be willing to help? Indeed, it is for this reason that cooperative breeding is one of the most widely studied social behaviours. The explanations for why cooperative breeding occurs can be broadly divided into ultimate and proximate mechanisms. Proximate mechanisms include the potential benefits of helping as a learning mechanism for offspring [8], as part of a social hierarchy [9], or as a pathway to territory inheritance [10, 11], while ultimate mechanisms emphasize the role played by indirect fitness gains [12, 13]. Proximate mechanisms certainly play a role in the emergence and maintenance of cooperative breeding, however, the focus of this thesis will be on ultimate, evolutionary mechanisms.

While there are many evolutionary explanations for the emergence of cooperative breed-

ing, most focus on either ecological features or life history characteristics [12–15]. Life history theory focuses on an array of individual attributes such as reproductive rate, dispersal and longevity [14–16]. On the other hand, ecological explanations focus on various environmental attributes that form 'ecological constraints'; these arguments are generally known as the *Ecological Constraints Hypothesis* (ECH) [13, 17]. The ECH is arguably the most prominent and empirically well-supported theory of cooperative breeding, particularly in avian species [18–20]. The key attribute of the ECH is that limitations such as insufficient breeding opportunities, low probability of finding a mate, low chance of successful independent reproduction, and high cost of dispersal cause cooperative breeding to be selectively advantageous, promoting its emergence [13, 17].

Of course, many aspects of the life history hypothesis and the ECH are not mutually exclusive, and there exists considerable overlap between the two schools of thought [16]. In particular, both emphasize that helpers are simply helping in order to make the best out of a bad situation [13, 14, 20], and that if given a viable opportunity to breed independently, they would take it. As a result, both theories focus on the evolutionary emergence, rather than the evolutionary maintenance, or long-term evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding. However, the general and intuitive nature of the constraints featured in the ECH should make it relatable to the evolutionary maintenance under certain circumstances.

Another shortcoming of existing theory is that in general the focus is on the perspective of the auxiliary (but see [17]). This ignores the potential for the breeder to shape, or otherwise exert some control over, the auxiliary's behaviour. When this occurs through the interaction of the offspring with its mother, it is known as maternal effects [21]. While forcible retention of auxiliaries by breeders is unlikely [17], breeders could exert control through, for example, maternal hormones [21, 22]. Indeed, Russell and Lummaa [21] provide the example of cooperatively breeding meerkats (*Suricata suricatta*), who have varying levels of cortisol based upon group size, levels which are correlated with the amount individuals help [23]. Russell and Lummaa [21] suggest that cortisol could be transferred to developing foetuses, allowing the mother to control the productivity of her offspring. The concept that breeders could exert some control over offspring behaviour is important because it gives rise to potential breeder-auxiliary conflicts [17, 21, 24]. When the costs of helping are paid asymmetrically by auxiliaries (e.g. helping exposes helpers to higher mortality risks), the level of help that is 'optimal' for an auxiliary will likely differ from that which is viewed as 'optimal' for the breeder.

1.1.2 Evolutionary models of cooperative breeding

Numerous mathematical models have been used to explain the phenomenon of cooperative breeding primarily by focusing on its evolutionary emergence [25–28]. A common drawback of these models has been a failure to explicitly account for population dynamics, a modelling simplification which can yield unrealistic or inaccurate results [29]. More recent work [29, 30], however, did examine cooperative breeding within a population-explicit context. Leggett et al. [30] examined the emergence of cooperative breeding when helping acted to increase breeder survival. Work by Pen and Weissing [29], looked at the role played by ecological constraints and territory inheritence, when helping served to increase fecundity. Pen and Weissing [29] found that the ecological constraints of the ECH do not matter, provided direct benefits such as territory inheritance had been removed. However, their model violated specific criteria of the ECH [13] (see Chapter 2 for detailed explanation). Moreover, there has been no theoretical work studying the long-term evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding within a population-dynamic explicit context, and existing work in general assumes auxiliary control of helping (but see [17]).

In this thesis, I address two of these issues. In Chapter 2, I look at the role played by ecological constraints upon the emergence of cooperative breeding, re-examining the conclusions of Pen and Weissing [29]. I find that ecological constraints do matter when explicit population dynamics are modelled, contrary to previous findings [29]. In Chapter 3, I study the long-term evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding, and find the optimal helping strategy. I do so under both maternal and auxiliary control of helping, illustrating the scope for breeder-auxiliary conflict. I then relate the predictions made by the ECH for the emergence of cooperative breeding to the predicted trajectories of the optimal helping strategy. In both chapters, I assume the act of helping increases breeder fecundity, but comes at some cost to the auxiliary (e.g. increased mortality, decreased dispersal). Before I begin, I introduce some important tools that the remainder of the thesis relies upon.

1.2 Inclusive fitness

Inclusive fitness is a tool used to understand causal aspects of social evolutionary behaviours [31–34]. Participants in social behaviours can be labelled as either actors (e.g. helpful auxiliaries) or recipients (e.g. breeders). Inclusive fitness focuses on the perspective of the actor engaging in the behaviour, and as such it represents a method of *actor-centered* accounting [31, 32]. Engaging in a social behaviour has consequences: in particular, the actor pays a cost C, typically in terms of loss of its own reproduction, or direct fitness, and by paying

the cost, the actor confers on another individual (i.e. the recipient) some benefit, \mathcal{B} . Because the process under consideration is an evolutionary one, each of these terms must be weighted by relatedness coefficients between the actor and recipient of a particular action (i.e. \mathcal{R}_1 and \mathcal{R}_2). Relatedness is measured as a statistical probability such that any two individuals in a population selected at random should on average have a relatedness of zero [31–33]. As a consequence, highly related individuals have a positive relatedness, while highly unrelated individuals have a negative relatedness. The reason that relatedness is measured as a statistical measure is that while relatedness is often caused by genealogy, selection is indifferent to the specific causal pathway [32]. Combining the above information allows us to arrive at what is known as *Hamilton's rule*, which can be written

$$\mathcal{R}_1 C < \mathcal{R}_2 \mathcal{B}. \tag{1.1}$$

When the inequality (1.1) is satisfied, the frequency of a behaviour in a population should increase. Of course, Hamilton's rule and inclusive fitness simply represent one accounting methodology, and there are others [34]. However, as inclusive fitness interpretations are often preferred by biologists [35–37], for accessibility this thesis will rely upon them to provide evolutionary context.

1.3 Invasion analysis

An *invasion analysis* is a tool for studying phenotypic evolution. Its purpose is to find what the conditions are for a rare mutant allele, say x', encoding some novel strategy, to invade (i.e. not go extinct) a monomorphic population of individuals practicing strategy $x \neq x'$. A *monomorphic* population implies genetic and phenotypic homogeneity. The monomorphic population is often referred to as the 'resident' or 'wild-type' population. Moreover, it is assumed that the trait continuously varies.

To illustrate this concept mathematically, suppose the density of the resident population at time t is R, and that the dynamics of the resident population in the absence of mutants can be described as

$$\dot{R} = f(x, R) R, \tag{1.2}$$

where the dot denotes differentiation with respect to time. Let $\overline{R} = n(x)$ be the locally or globally stable ecological equilibrium of (1.2). Then by extending (1.2) to include the mutant,

the resident-mutant population dynamics can be described as

$$\dot{R} = f(x, R; x', M)R,$$

$$\dot{M} = f(x', M; x, R)M,$$
(1.3)

where M denotes the density at time t of mutants practicing strategy x'. Now, an invasion analysis supposes that since ecological processes occur on a much shorter time scale than evolutionary processes, it is reasonable to assume that sufficient time has elapsed for the ecological processes to be static. In particular, at the instance that the rare mutant enters the population, the wild-type population is at or near a locally stable ecological equilibrium, \overline{R} . Since the mutant is rare, at the point of invasion we assume M = 0. This equilibrium, $(R, M) = (\overline{R}, 0)$, is known as the *mutant-free equilibrium* (MFE). Then, to determine whether or not an invasion succeeds, we need to consider the local asymptotic stability of this equilbrium. If it is unstable, then invasion is possible, whereas if it is stable, the rare mutant will go extinct. The Jacobian evaluated at the MFE for system (1.3) is

$$J_{MFE} = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{R} \frac{\partial f(x, \bar{R}; x', 0)}{\partial R} + f(x, \bar{R}; x', 0) & * \\ 0 & f(x', 0; x, \bar{R}) \end{pmatrix}.$$

Matrix J_{MFE} is triangular (in general, block triangular), so the entry * does not affect the stability of the MFE. Moreover, the real part of the first entry is negative by assumption (because the resident equilibrium is locally asymptotically stable). Therefore, the invasion function, or invasion fitness is

$$\lambda(x', x) = f(x', 0; x, \bar{R}).$$
(1.4)

Biologically, (1.4) represents the growth rate of a rare mutant in a wild-type population at or near equilibrium. If we are focused on mutant invasion into a selfish population (i.e. evolutionary emergence; this is the focus of Chapter 2), then we are concerned only with the sign of (1.4). That is, if it is positive, the mutant can invade. If negative, the mutant goes extinct.

If we are focused on predicting an optimal strategy (as in Chapter 3), then it is necessary to treat (1.4) as a function, and the analysis becomes more complicated. First, an equilibrium, or *singular strategy* is a strategy in which the local fitness gradient is equal to zero. Such a strategy can be obtained by solving

$$\left. \frac{\partial \lambda(x', x)}{\partial x'} \right|_{x'=x=x^*} = 0.$$
(1.5)

The solution to (1.5) can be either a fitness minimum or fitness maximum. This brings us to

our next definition, an *Evolutionary Stable Strategy* (or ESS; [38, 39]). An ESS is a singular strategy, x^* , with the property that no nearby mutant strategy, say x', where $x' \neq x^*$, can invade [38, 40]. The specific condition for assessing ESS is

$$\left. \frac{\partial^2 \lambda(x', x)}{\partial x'^2} \right|_{x'=x=x^*} < 0.$$
(1.6)

Finally, if (1.5) is a non-linear function there is one remaining notation of stability, which is *convergence stability* [41]. In particular, a singular strategy can be considered convergence stable if selection corrects population-level strategy perturbations. The condition for convergence stability is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}x} \left[\left. \frac{\partial \lambda(x', x)}{\partial x'} \right|_{x'=x} \right]_{x=x^*} < 0.$$
(1.7)

Of course, different combinations of (1.6) and (1.7) exist. If a strategy satisfies both (1.6) and (1.7), the strategy is called a *continuously stable strategy* [40, 41]. Such a strategy is viewed as a terminal point of evolution. A strategy that is ESS but not convergence stable is referred to as a 'Garden of Eden' strategy; these are believed to be rare in nature. A strategy which satisfies (1.7) but is not ESS is called an evolutionary branching point and is a site of potential genetic polymorphisms or speciation events [42, 43].

References

- [1] Jennions, M. D. & MacDonald, D. W., 1994 Cooperative breeding in mammals. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* **9**, 89–93.
- [2] Cockburn, A., 1998 Evolution of helping behavior in cooperatively breeding birds. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* 29, 141–177.
- [3] Leadbeater, E., Carruthers, J. M., Green, J. P., Rosser, N. S. & Field, J., 2011 Nest Inheritance Is the Missing Source of Direct Fitness in a Primitively Eusocial Insect. *Science* 333, 874–876.
- [4] Wong, M. & Balshine, S., 2011 The evolution of cooperative breeding in the African cichlid fish, Neolamprologus pulcher. *Biol. Rev.* **86**, 511–530.
- [5] Rabenold, K. N., 1990 *Campylorhynchus* wrens: the ecology of delayed dispersal and cooperation in the Venezuelan savanna. In *Cooperative breeding in birds* (ed. Stacey, PB and Koenig, WD). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [6] Reyer, H. U., 1984 Investment and relatedness: a cost/benefit analysis of breeding and helping in the pied kingfisher (*Ceryle rudis*). *Anim. Behav.* **32**, 1163–1178.
- [7] Heinsohn, R. & Legge, S., 1999 The cost of helping. Trends Ecol. Evol. 14, 53–57.
- [8] Skutch, A. F., 1961 Helpers among birds. *Condor* **63**, 198–226.
- [9] Roberts, G., 1998 Competitive altruism: from reciprocity to the handicap principle. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* **265**, 427–431.
- [10] Emlen, S. T., 1995 An evolutionary theory of the family. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 92, 8092–8099.
- [11] Stacey, P. & Ligon, J., 1991 The benefits-of-philopatry hypothesis for the evolution of cooperative breeding - variation in territory quality and group-size effects. *Am. Nat.* 137, 831–846.
- [12] Brown, J. L., 1987 Helping and Communal Breeding in Birds. Monographs in Behavior and Ecology. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- [13] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping I: An ecological constraints model. Am. Nat. 119, 29–39.

- [14] Arnold, K. E. & Owens, I. P. F., 1998 Cooperative breeding in birds: a comparative test of the life history hypothesis. *Proc. R. Soc. B-Biol. Sci.* 265, 739–745.
- [15] Covas, R. & Griesser, M., 2007 Life history and the evolution of family living in birds. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci. 274, 1349–1357.
- [16] Hatchwell, B. J. & Komdeur, J., 2000 Ecological constraints, life history traits, and the evolution of cooperative breeding. *Anim. Behav.* 59, 1079–1086.
- [17] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping II: the role of behavioral conflict. *Am. Nat.* **119**, 40–53.
- [18] Hannon, S., Mumme, R., Koenig, W. & Pitelka, F., 1985 Replacement of breeders and within-group conflict in the cooperatively breeding acorn woodpecker. *Behav. Ecol. Sociobiol.* 17, 303–312.
- [19] Pruett-Jones, S. & Lewis, M., 1990 Sex-ratio and habitat limitation promote delayed dispersal in superb fairy-wrens. *Nature* **348**, 541–542.
- [20] Dickinson, J. L. & Hatchwell, B. J., 2004 The fitness consequences of helping. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, WD and Dickinson, JL). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [21] Russell, A. F. & Lummaa, V., 2009 Maternal effects in cooperative breeders: from hymenopterans to humans. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B* **364**, 1143–1167.
- [22] Paquet, M., Covas, R., Chastel, O., Parenteau, C. & Doutrelant, C., 2013 Maternal Effects in Relation to Helper Presence in the Cooperatively Breeding Sociable Weaver. *PLoS One* 8.
- [23] Young, A. J., Carlson, A. A., Monfort, S. L., Russell, A. F., Bennett, N. C. & Clutton-Brock, T., 2006 Stress and the suppression of subordinate reproduction in cooperatively breeding meerkats. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 103, 12005–12010.
- [24] Trivers, R. L., 1974 Parent-offspring conflict. Amer. Zool. 4, 249–264.
- [25] Motro, U., 1993 Helpers at parents nest a game-theoretic approach. J. Theor. Biol. 163, 127–134.
- [26] Kokko, H. & Lundberg, P., 2001 Dispersal, migration, and offspring retention in saturated habitats. Am. Nat. 157, 188–202.
- [27] Kokko, H., Johnstone, R. & Clutton-Brock, T., 2001 The evolution of cooperative breeding through group augmentation. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* **268**, 187–196.
- [28] Kokko, H. & Ekman, J., 2002 Delayed dispersal as a route to breeding: Territorial inheritance, safe havens, and ecological constraints. *Am. Nat.* **160**, 468–484.

- [29] Pen, I. & Weissing, F. J., 2000 Towards a unified theory of cooperative breeding: the role of ecology and life history re-examined. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* 267, 2411–2418.
- [30] Leggett, H. C., El Mouden, C., Wild, G. & West, S., 2012 Promiscuity and the evolution of cooperative breeding 279, 1405–1411.
- [31] Hamilton, W. D., 1964 Genetical evolution of social behaviour. I and II. *J. Theor. Biol.* 7, 1–52.
- [32] Frank, S. A., 1998 *Foundations of social evolution*. Monographs in Behavior and Ecology. Princeton University Press.
- [33] Gardner, A., West, S. A. & Wild, G., 2011 The genetical theory of kin selection. J. Evol. Biol. 24, 1020–1043.
- [34] Frank, S. A., 2013 Natural selection. VII. history and interpretation of kin selection theory. *J. Evol. Biol.* **In press**.
- [35] Abbot, P., Abe, J., Alcock, J., Alizon, S., Alpedrinha, J. A. C., Andersson, M., Andre, J.-B., van Baalen, M., Balloux, F., Balshine, S. *et al.*, 2011 Inclusive fitness theory and eusociality. *Nature* 471, E1–E4.
- [36] Herre, E. A. & Wcislo, W. T., 2011 In defence of inclusive fitness theory. *Nature* **471**, E8–E9.
- [37] Rousset, F. & Lion, S., 2011 Much ado about nothing: Nowak et al.'s charge against inclusive fitness theory. J. Evol. Biol. 24, 1386–1392.
- [38] Maynard Smith, J. M. & Price, G. R., 1973 The logic of animal conflict. *Nature* 246, 15–18.
- [39] Maynard Smith, J. M., 1982 *Evolution and the Theory of Games*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- [40] Geritz, S. A. H., Kisdi, E., Meszena, G. & Metz, J. A. J., 1998 Evolutionarily singular strategies and the adaptive growth and branching of the evolutionary tree. *Evol. Ecol.* 12, 35–57.
- [41] Christiansen, F., 1991 On conditions for evolutionary stability for a continuously varying character. *Am. Nat.* **138**, 37–50.
- [42] Doebeli, M. & Dieckmann, U., 2000 Evolutionary branching and sympatric speciation caused by different types of ecological interactions. *Am. Nat.* **156**, S77–S101.
- [43] Dieckmann, U. & Doebeli, M., 1999 On the origin of species by sympatric speciation. *Nature* 400, 354–357.

Chapter 2

Ecological constraints and the emergence of cooperative breeding ¹

2.1 Summary

Cooperative breeding is a social system in which certain individuals facilitate the production of offspring by others. The ecological constraints hypothesis states that ecological conditions deter individuals from breeding independently, and so individuals breed cooperatively in order to make the best of a bad situation. Current theoretical support for the ecological constraints hypothesis is lacking. In this chapter, I formulate a mathematical model that emphasizes the underlying ecology of cooperative breeders. My goal is to derive theoretical support for the ecological constraints hypothesis using an ecologically plausible model of population dynamics. I consider a population composed of two kinds of individuals, non-breeders (auxiliaries) and breeders. I suppose that help provided by an auxiliary increases breeder fecundity, but reduces the probability with which the auxiliary becomes a breeder. My main result is an invasion condition that guarantees the evolutionary success of auxiliary help. I predict that increasing the cost of auxiliary dispersal promotes the evolutionary success of helping, in agreement with verbal theory. I also predict that increasing breeder mortality can either hinder the emergence of help (at high population densities), or promote it (at low population densities). Overall, I conclude that ecological constraints can exert influence over the evolution of auxiliary help when population dynamics are considered explicitly; moreover, that influence need not coincide with direct fitness benefits as previously found.

¹A version of this chapter has been accepted for publication [1].

2.2 Introduction

In many cooperatively breeding species, non-breeding individuals (i.e. auxiliary individuals) postpone or forgo their own reproduction to increase the fecundity of others. Cooperative breeders include a taxonomically broad set of species that occur in a wide range of environments [2–5]. Thus, the help provided by non-breeding auxiliaries represents one of the most conspicuous forms of cooperation in nature.

The adaptive significance of auxiliary help is often explained in terms of its direct and indirect fitness benefits [6–10]. Direct benefits of help accrue through the production of descendant offspring. These are realized, for example, when a helpful auxiliary gains valuable parenting experience [11], or when a helpful auxiliary contributes to the formation of a larger, more productive group that it will inherit at some later date [7, 9, 12]. Indirect benefits of help accrue through increased production of related, non-descendant offspring. For indirect benefits to play a role in the emergence and maintenance of auxiliary help, helpers must be able to associate with breeding kin [10]. While both direct and indirect fitness benefits likely promote the evolution of helpful behaviour in cooperatively breeding species [13], I will focus on indirect benefits here.

The indirect fitness benefits of auxiliary help can be realized in a number of ways, but the most prominent explanation of how they accumulate is given by the Ecological Constraints Hypothesis (ECH). The ECH proposes that the provision of help by auxiliaries is motivated by the relatively small fitness returns that come from independent breeding attempts. In this way, the ECH views an auxiliary's decision to postpone independent reproduction in order to help relatives as simply making the best out of a bad situation [14]. Importantly, the ECH predicts that the selective advantage of auxiliary help is promoted by the high cost of dispersal, low probability of establishing a breeding territory, and low expected fecundity of independent breeders [15, 16].

While there is substantial empirical evidence to support the ECH [14, 17–20], comprehensive theoretical support is lacking. Early theoretical work supported the hypothesis [16, 21, 22], but did not embed key ecological features in a population-dynamic context. Consequently, the predictions made by these early models do not necessarily correspond to any ecologically plausible scenario. Pen and Weissing [23] were the first to address this limitation by modeling the evolution of cooperative breeding with explicit population dynamics. However, they found that in the absence of other effects, such as territory inheritance, the evolution of cooperative breeding was independent of ecological constraints [23]. Not only does this result run counter to empirical findings, it also suggests that the indirect fitness effects that feature in the ECH only act to supplement the more important direct fitness benefits associated with territory inheritance. The objective of this chapter is to show that ecological constraints alone can influence the emergence of auxiliary help – and ultimately cooperative breeding – when explicit population dynamics are taken into account.

In this chapter, I use a mathematical model to investigate the role played by ecological constraints in the emergence of auxiliary help. I find that the ecological constraints associated with the cost of dispersal, probability of establishment and independent breeding success all play a role in the emergence of cooperative breeding. As a result, I am able to provide ecologically consistent theoretical support for an explanation of cooperative breeding that is widely used in biology. I provide interpretations of my results in terms of inclusive fitness and equilibrium population densities in order to make the predictions amenable to experimental testing.

2.3 Model

2.3.1 Dynamics of a selfish wild-type population

Consider an environment composed of a fixed density of breeding territories, *K*. Each breeding territory can be inhabited by up to one breeding individual, and $X \equiv X(t) \leq K$ denotes the density of breeders in the population at time *t*. Each breeding territory has a variable number of non-breeding, or auxiliary, individuals associated with it, and so let $Y \equiv Y(t)$ denote the total density of auxiliaries at time *t*. Initially, assume that auxiliaries do not help breeders.

Breeders die at per-capita rate m_X , and auxiliaries die at per-capita rate m_Y . Reproduction is sexual, and breeders are outcrossing hermaphrodites. Breeders produce oocytes at per-capita rate *b*, oocytes are immediately fertilized by sperm from a uniform random breeder in the population, and the resulting offspring is immediately counted as an auxiliary on its natal patch. The decision to model breeders as hermaphrodites was made for convenience and the results will apply to dioecious species with an evolutionarily fixed pattern of sex allocation. Treating the model species as outcrossed was intended to reflect the biology of the many cooperatively breeding species that avoid inbreeding [24]. The decision to have newborn offspring join the auxiliary class was made to keep the dimensionality of the population dynamics as low as possible.

Auxiliaries disperse at a per-capita rate that is proportional to breeder vacancies, specifically d(K - X)/K, where d is the intrinsic rate of dispersal. A dispersing auxiliary successfully establishes itself as a breeder with probability (1-c), where $0 \le c < 1$ is the dimensionless cost of dispersal. I assume that once a breeder is established, it remains to breed on its territory for the duration of its life. Dispersal by breeders would not be adaptive because there is nothing to be gained from leaving a territory that has already been secured.

2.3. Model

Combining the assumptions listed above, the population dynamics can be described as

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}X}{\mathrm{d}t} = -m_X X + d\left(1 - c\right) \frac{K - X}{K} Y,$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}Y}{\mathrm{d}t} = -m_Y Y - d \frac{K - X}{K} Y + b X.$$
(2.1)

To simplify the analysis, non-dimensionalize (2.1) by defining new variables x = X/K, y = Y/K, $\tau = b t$, $\mu_x = m_X/b$, $\mu_y = m_Y/b$, and $\delta = d/b$. It follows that (2.1) can be rewritten

$$\dot{x} = -\mu_x x + \delta (1 - c) (1 - x) y$$

$$\dot{y} = -\mu_y y - \delta (1 - x) y + x$$
(2.2)

where dots denote differentiation with respect to τ . System (2.2) always admits a trivial equilibrium solution, (0, 0). I will establish the local behaviour of the system before analyzing the global behaviour. First, define

$$R_0 = \frac{\delta(1-c)}{(\mu_v + \delta)} \frac{1}{\mu_x}.$$
 (2.3)

The expression given by (2.3) is called the basic reproduction number; it describes the expected lifetime reproductive success of an individual in a low-density population. The basic reproduction number is the product of (a) the probability of successful establishment as a independent breeder at low population densities, $\delta(1 - c)/(\mu_y + \delta)$, and (b) lifetime reproductive success through both male and female function, weighted by genetic contribution, $(1/2)(2/\mu_x) = 1/\mu_x$.

Local behaviour

Theorem 2.3.1 The trivial equilibrium solution to (2.2) is locally asymptotically stable whenever $R_0 < 1$, and unstable whenever $R_0 > 1$.

Proof The Jacobian evaluated at the trivial equilibrium is

$$J_0 = \begin{pmatrix} -\mu_x & \delta (1-c) \\ 1 & -(\mu_y + \delta) \end{pmatrix},$$

and local asymptotic stability of (0, 0) can be assessed by applying the Routh-Hurwitz criteria to this matrix.

It is clear that the trace of J_0 is negative. If $R_0 < 1$, then $\delta(1 - c) < \mu_x(\mu_y + \delta)$, which implies det $J_0 > 0$, and it follows that (0, 0) is locally asymptotically stable. If $R_0 > 1$, then $\delta(1 - c) > \mu_x(\mu_y + \delta)$, which implies det $J_0 < 0$, and it follows that (0, 0) is unstable. If $R_0 > 1$, system (2.2) also admits a positive equilibrium solution (\bar{x}, \bar{y}). Specifically, this solution is

$$\bar{x} = \frac{R_0 - 1}{R_0 - \delta/(\delta + \mu_y)},$$

$$\bar{y} = \frac{R_0 - 1}{R_0} \frac{1}{\mu_y}.$$
(2.4)

By inspection, this solution exists in the positive quadrant if and only if $R_0 > 1$.

Theorem 2.3.2 *The positive equilibrium is a locally asymptotically stable, proper node whenever it exists.*

Proof The Jacobian evaluated at the positive equilibrium is

$$\bar{J} = \begin{pmatrix} -\mu_x - \delta(1-c)\bar{y} & \delta(1-c)(1-\bar{x}) \\ 1 + \delta\bar{y} & -(\mu_y + \delta(1-\bar{x})) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} -\delta \frac{(1-c)-\mu_x}{\mu_y} & \mu_x \frac{(1-c)\mu_y}{(1-c)-\mu_x} \\ (\mu_y + \delta) \frac{(1-c)-\mu_x}{(1-c)\mu_y} & -(1-c) \frac{\mu_y}{(1-c)-\mu_x} \end{pmatrix}.$$

I assess the local asymptotic stability of the equilibrium again using the Routh-Hurwitz criteria.

The trace of \bar{J} is clearly negative, and so to demonstrate stability it is sufficient to show det $\bar{J} > 0$. If the positive equilibrium exists, then $R_0 > 1$ which implies $\delta(1 - c) > \mu_x(\mu_y + \delta)$. It follows that det $\bar{J} > 0$, and the positive equilibrium is locally asymptotically stable.

To show that the positive equilibrium is a proper node, consider the discriminant of the characteristic polynomial of \overline{J} :

$$\left(\delta \frac{(1-c)-\mu_x}{\mu_y}\right)^2 + \left((1-c)\frac{\mu_y}{(1-c)-\mu_x}\right)^2 - 2\delta(1-c) + 4\mu_x(\mu_y+\delta)$$
$$= \left(\delta \frac{(1-c)-\mu_x}{\mu_y} - (1-c)\frac{\mu_y}{(1-c)-\mu_x}\right)^2 + 4\mu_x(\mu_y+\delta).$$

Since the discriminant is strictly postive, the positive equilibrium is a proper node.

Global behaviour

In this section I focus on the global qualitative behavior of solutions to system (2.2). First, I show boundedness. Equation (2.2) indicates that the $\dot{y} = 0$ isocline can be represented by the curve $C = \frac{x}{\mu_y + \delta(1-x)}$. This curve passes through the origin and the point $(1, 1/\mu_y)$. Moreover, elementary calculus shows that *C* is increasing on the unit interval. Therefore, consider the open rectangle

$$\Omega(M) = \{ (x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2 \mid 0 < x < 1, \ 0 < y < M \},\$$

where $M > 1/\mu_y$ is arbitrary. When it exists, the positive equilibrium solution to (2.2) will belong to the set $\Omega(M)$.

Theorem 2.3.3 The rectangle $\Omega(M)$ is forward invariant under solutions to (2.2).

Proof Taking the dot-product of $\langle \dot{x}, \dot{y} \rangle$ (from (2.2)) with vectors that are inward normal to the boundary of $\Omega(M)$ yields:

$$\begin{split} \langle \dot{x}, \dot{y} \rangle_{\substack{x=0\\0 < y \le M}} \cdot \langle 1, 0 \rangle^T &= \delta \left(1 - c\right) y > 0, \\ \langle \dot{x}, \dot{y} \rangle_{\substack{x=1\\0 < y \le M}} \cdot \langle -1, 0 \rangle^T &= \mu_x > 0, \\ \langle \dot{x}, \dot{y} \rangle_{\substack{0 < x \le 1\\y=0}} \cdot \langle 0, 1 \rangle^T &= x > 0 \\ \langle \dot{x}, \dot{y} \rangle_{\substack{0 < x \le 1\\y=M}} \cdot \langle 0, -1 \rangle^T &= \mu_y M + \delta (1 - x) M - x > (1 - x) (1 + \delta) \ge 0. \end{split}$$

It follows that the rectangle $\Omega(M)$ is forward invariant under solutions to (2.2).

The proof to Theorem 2.3.3 also shows solutions to (2.2) with initial conditions in the closure of $\Omega(M)$ (*cl* $\Omega(M)$) remain trapped in this compact subset of \mathbb{R}^2 for all dimensionless time $\tau > 0$. This ensures the ω -limit sets of the solutions are non-empty [25]. I now turn to Bendixson's Criteria [25], to rule out the possibility that the ω -limit sets are composed of anything but equilibrium solutions.

Theorem 2.3.4 The rectangle $\Omega(M)$ contains neither periodic solutions, nor compound separatrix cycles to (2.2).

Proof Since right-hand side of the system (2.2) is continuously differentiable on $\Omega(M)$, and since $\Omega(M)$ is a simply connected region of \mathbb{R}^2 , Bendixson's Criteria apply. Calculating the divergence of $\langle \dot{x}, \dot{y} \rangle$, I obtain

$$\operatorname{div}(\dot{x}, \dot{y}) = -\mu_x - \delta(1 - c)y - \mu_y - \delta(1 - x) < 0.$$

If follows immediately that no periodic solution or separatrix cycle lies entirely in $\Omega(M)$.

It is now possible to demonstrate the limiting behavior of solutions with initial conditions in $\Omega(M)$.

Theorem 2.3.5 If $R_0 \leq 1$, then solutions with initial conditions in $\Omega(M)$ tend to the trivial equilibrium asymptotically, whereas if $R_0 > 1$ solutions with initial conditions in $\Omega(M)$ tend to the non-trivial equilibrium asymptotically.



Figure 2.1: A sketch of the rectangle $\Omega(M)$. This region is forward invariant under (2.2); moreover, it contains the positive equilibrium whenever that equilibrium exists.

Proof The right-hand side of (2.2) is continuously differentiable on \mathbb{R}^2 . By Theorem 2.3.3, solutions to (2.2) with initial conditions in $cl \Omega(M)$ are contained in this compact subset of \mathbb{R}^2 . By Poincaré-Bendixson Theorem it follows that the ω -limit set of such a solution is either an equilibrium, a periodic solution, or a separatrix cycle. By Theorem 2.3.4, solutions with initial conditions in $cl \Omega(M)$ must tend toward an equilibrium. When $R_0 \leq 1$ only the trivial equilibrium solution $(0,0) \in cl \Omega(M)$ exists. It follows that all solutions with initial conditions in $cl \Omega(M)$ must tend toward (0,0) whenever $R_0 \leq 1$. If $R_0 > 1$, then both the trivial and non-trivial equilibria exist. Like the trivial equilibrium, the non-trivial equilibrium belongs to $cl \Omega(M)$, and no other equilibria occur in this set. Since $R_0 > 1$ implies that the trivial equilibrium is unstable, all solutions with initial conditions in $cl \Omega(M)$ must tend toward the non-trivial equilibrium whenever $R_0 > 1$.

Theorem 2.3.6 (Corollary to Theorem 2.3.5) If $R_0 \leq 1$, then the trivial equilibrium is glob-

ally asymptotically stable (GAS), in the sense that solutions with non-negative initial conditions tend to this equilibrium asymptotically. If $R_0 > 1$ the non-trivial equilibrium is GAS in the same way.

Proof The Theorem follows from the fact $\Omega(M)$ was constructed using an arbitrarily large $M > 1/\mu_{v}$.

Therefore, provided $R_0 > 1$, the dimensionless population densities tend toward the equilibrium values:

$$x \to \bar{x} = \frac{R_0 - 1}{R_0 - \delta/(\delta + \mu_y)},$$

$$y \to \bar{y} = \frac{R_0 - 1}{R_0} \frac{1}{\mu_y}.$$
(2.5)

At equilibrium, the probability with which an auxiliary becomes established as a breeder is given by $\psi = \delta(1-c)(1-\bar{x})/(\mu_y + \delta(1-\bar{x}))$, and reproductive success as a breeder is $N = 2/\mu_x$. Intuitively, lifetime reproductive success, weighted by genetic contribution at equilibrium is unity, that is $\psi N/2 = 1$.

2.3.2 Dynamics of invasion by a helpful mutant

Suppose that the extent to which an auxiliary helps the breeder on its natal patch is determined at a single, diallelic autosomal locus. An auxiliary homozygous for the selfish, wild-type allele provides no help, whereas an auxiliary carrying the mutant allele helps the breeder on its natal territory by increasing the breeder's oocyte production. Furthermore, assume that the mutant allele is not recessive and is rare.

Because the mutant allele is rare, the success of a mutant invasion is determined entirely by the success of heterozygous mutant individuals. Moreover, when the mutant is rare the dynamics of the mutant subpopulation are approximately linear. Assuming the wild-type population is near equilibrium (3.35), the dynamics of the heterozygous mutant can be described by the equations

$$\begin{split} \frac{dX_m}{dt} &= -m_x X_m + \tilde{d} \left(1 - c\right) \left(1 - \bar{x}\right) Y_m \\ \frac{dY_m}{dt} &= -\tilde{m}_y Y_m - \tilde{d} \left(1 - \bar{x}\right) Y_m + b X_m + \frac{1}{2} h Z_m \\ \frac{dZ_m}{dt} &= -\left(m_x + \tilde{m}_y + \tilde{d} \left(1 - \bar{x}\right)\right) Z_m + \frac{1}{2} b X_m + \frac{1}{2} h Z_m, \end{split}$$

where X_m and Y_m are mutant breeder and auxiliary densities respectively, Z_m is the density of mutant auxiliaries at breeding sites occupied by mutant breeders (see Appendix A for full derivation of these equations), and parameters accented by a tilde are the mutant analogs to the wild-type counterparts. The parameter *h* is the rate at which helping increases the oocyte production by a breeder. Non-dimensionalizing by letting $\tau = bt$, and define $\tilde{\mu}_y = \tilde{m}_y/b$, $\tilde{\delta} = \tilde{d}/b$, and $\gamma = h/b$, then mutant invasion is described by the following linearized system of differential equations:

$$\dot{x}_{m} = -\mu_{x} x_{m} + \tilde{\delta} (1-c)(1-\bar{x}) y_{m},$$

$$\dot{y}_{m} = -\tilde{\mu}_{y} y_{m} - \tilde{\delta} (1-\bar{x}) y_{m} + x_{m} + \frac{1}{2} \gamma z_{m},$$

$$\dot{z}_{m} = -(\mu_{x} + \tilde{\mu}_{y} + \tilde{\delta} (1-\bar{x})) z_{m} + \frac{1}{2} x_{m} + \frac{1}{2} \gamma z_{m}.$$

$$(2.6)$$

Variables x_m and y_m in equation (2.6) denote the dimensionless densities of heterozygous breeders and auxiliaries, respectively. The variable z_m denotes the density of heterozygous auxiliaries on territories occupied by heterozygous breeders. While these groups can also be formed between wild-type breeders and heterozygous auxiliaries, the effect of such groups on mutant invasion is captured sufficiently by the equation for \dot{y}_m since they do not yield a benefit in terms of production of subsequent mutant offspring. Note that the equation for \dot{y}_m includes an input due to unassisted reproduction by mutant breeders represented by the term x_m . To better understand this term recall that the unassisted rate at which a breeder produces offspring through both male and female function is 2. Since half of these offspring are mutants, the total unassisted rate of mutant offspring production is $(1/2) \times 2 = 1$, and so the total rate at which mutant offspring are produced without help is $1 \times x_m = x_m$. With this in mind it makes sense that the inputs in equation (2.6) associated with reproduction through female function only get weighted by 1/2.

Equation (2.6) also contains re-scaled parameters $\tilde{\delta}$, $\tilde{\mu}_y$, and γ . The parameter γ describes the additive increase in the rate of oocyte ouput due to the presence of one mutant auxiliary. The parameter $\tilde{\mu}_y$ describes the per-capita mortality rate of a heterozygous mutant auxiliary. Finally, the parameter $\tilde{\delta}$ describes the rate at which a mutant auxiliary disperses at low population densities.

Helping is energetically expensive [8]. To reflect this, assume that the provisioning of help comes at the cost of some combination of higher auxiliary mortality ($\tilde{\mu}_y \ge \mu_y$) and lower auxiliary disperal ($\tilde{\delta} \le \delta$). In regards to dispersal, while helpers can disperse at a lower rate than selfish individuals, the model does not force a lower dispersal rate on helpers. In other words, the model allows for dispersal and helping to be treated as independent decisions—a feature that has been advocated elsewhere [12].

In keeping with the ECH, auxiliary help in this model is not associated with territory inheritance. Territory inheritance and the associated effects of local kin-competition have been studied extensively elsewhere in the context of cooperative breeding and the evolution of helping in general [23, 26–28]. Moreover, direct benefits, such as the parenting experience gained by helpful auxiliaries, are neglected so as to focus solely on indirect benefits. Finally, note that auxiliary help is provisioned over a variable period of time, in keeping with assumptions made by previous authors [23].

2.4 Results and Discussion

2.4.1 Invasion fitness

System (2.6) admits a trivial equilibrium solution, which is the so-called mutant free equilibrium (MFE). The stability of the MFE can be determined by using the *next generation matrix method* [29, 30]. In essence, this method involves decomposing a non-singular matrix A, where A is the constant matrix of (2.6), into A = F - V, where F and V satisfy three conditions: $F \ge 0$, $V^{-1} \ge 0$, and the spectral bound of -V is s(-V) < 0. Provided these conditions are satisfied, then $\rho(FV^{-1}) < 1$ will guarantee that s(A) < 0. From a biological perspective, F is generally a matrix containing new additions to the population and V is a matrix containing movement between classes and loss of individuals, however for this chapter I will slightly deviate from the traditional approach and will instead define F as new additions to each class and V as loss of individuals from each class. Importantly, this definition does not alter the validity of the method in any way. Proceeding in this fashion, the decomposition is

$$F = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \tilde{\delta}(1-c)(1-\bar{x}) & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & \frac{1}{2}\gamma \\ \frac{1}{2} & 0 & \frac{1}{2}\gamma \end{pmatrix}$$

and

$$V = \begin{pmatrix} \mu_x & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & (\tilde{\mu}_y + \delta(1 - \bar{x})) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & (\mu_x + \tilde{\mu}_y + \delta(1 - \bar{x})) \end{pmatrix}$$

The fate of the mutant is then determined by the spectral radius of the next-generation matrix,

$$FV^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \frac{\tilde{\delta}(1-c)(1-\bar{x})}{\tilde{\mu}_{y}+\tilde{\delta}(1-\bar{x})} & 0\\ \frac{1}{\mu_{x}} & 0 & \frac{1}{2}\frac{\gamma}{\mu_{x}+\tilde{\mu}_{y}+\tilde{\delta}(1-\bar{x})}\\ \frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{\mu_{x}} & 0 & \frac{1}{2}\frac{\gamma}{\mu_{x}+\tilde{\mu}_{y}+\tilde{\delta}(1-\bar{x})} \end{pmatrix},$$

denoted $\rho(FV^{-1})$. If $\rho(FV^{-1}) > 1$ the helpful mutant allele invades the population, and if $\rho(FV^{-1}) < 1$ it tends toward extinction. While obtaining an explicit condition for $\rho(FV^{-1})$ is possible, in this case it is not easily amenable to biological interpretation. Instead, suppose that selection is weak. That is, the invading strategy only slightly deviates from the resident strategy. Then, obtaining an condition for invasion is easy [31]. To do so, I must consider FV^{-1} in the absence of selection (i.e. when $\tilde{\mu}_y = \mu_y$, $\tilde{\delta} = \delta$, and $\gamma = 0$). In the absence of selection the next-generation matrix becomes

$$F_0 V_0^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \psi & 0 \\ \frac{1}{2}N & 0 & 0 \\ \frac{1}{4}N & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

It is trivial to determine that $\rho(F_0V_0^{-1}) = 1$, and that this eigenvalue is associated with the dominant right and left eigenvectors $\mathbf{u} = \langle \psi, 1, 1/2 \rangle^T$ and $\mathbf{v} = \langle N/2, 1, 0 \rangle^T$, respectively. That the dominant eigenvalue in the absence of selection is 1 is expected, as linear approximations are expected to fail in this case.

Assuming weak selection, the mutant invades whenever

$$\mathbf{v}^{T} F V^{-1} \mathbf{u} > \mathbf{v}^{T} \mathbf{u} \iff \frac{1}{2} N \frac{\tilde{\delta} (1-c) (1-\bar{x})}{\tilde{\mu}_{y} + \tilde{\delta} (1-\bar{x})} + \frac{1}{4} \frac{\gamma}{\mu_{x} + \tilde{\mu}_{y} + \tilde{\delta} (1-\bar{x})} > 1, \qquad (2.7)$$

and is eliminated whenever the inequality is reversed. In analogy to $\psi N/2$ as described previously for wild-type individuals, the first term of (2.7) is the product of (a) the probability that a mutant auxiliary recruits to the breeding class, $\tilde{\delta}(1-c)(1-\bar{x})/[\tilde{\mu}_y + \tilde{\delta}(1-\bar{x})]$, and (b) the expected unassisted lifetime fecundity of a mutant breeder, weighted by the probability that any one of the offspring it produces is a mutant, N/2. The second term of (2.7) is the product of (a) the probability that the focal mutant was produced through the female function of its mutant parent, 1/2, and (b) the expected number of mutant offspring the focal mutant helps to produce during the time spent as a productive helper, $(\gamma/2)/[\mu_x + \tilde{\mu}_y + \tilde{\delta}(1-\bar{x})]$. In particular, the second term shows that the focal mutant will direct half of its help to producing non-mutants. In some cases, the interpretations presented above assume that the mutant is selectively neutral, but any discrepancies this introduces will be of no consequence because I have applied a weak selection approximation.

2.4.2 Inclusive fitness effects

Regardless of the genotypic differences that might occur among nestmates, auxiliaries are always helping to raise kin (half-siblings), and so it is expected that the invasion condition will yield an inclusive-fitness interpretation. When the effect of selection is weak, a Taylor expansion of the left-hand side of (2.7) about $\gamma = 0$, and assuming $\tilde{\delta} \equiv \tilde{\delta}(\gamma)$, $\tilde{\mu}_y \equiv \tilde{\mu}_y(\gamma)$ with $\tilde{\delta}(0) = \delta$ and $\tilde{\mu}_y(0) = \mu_y$, gives

$$1 + \left(\frac{1}{\delta}\frac{\mu_y}{\mu_y + \delta(1-\bar{x})} \left.\frac{d\tilde{\delta}}{d\gamma}\right|_{\gamma=0} - \frac{1}{\delta}\frac{\delta}{\mu_y + \delta(1-\bar{x})} \left.\frac{d\tilde{\mu}_y}{d\gamma}\right|_{\gamma=0} + \frac{1}{4}\frac{1}{\mu_x + \mu_y + \delta(1-\bar{x})}\right)\gamma$$

to first-order in γ . Note that to simplify the previous line the relation $\frac{1}{2}\psi N = 1$ was used. Substituting the approximation back into the invasion condition (and using the quotient rule), then when the effect of selection is weak, invasion occurs if

$$-\underbrace{\frac{1}{2}}_{\mathcal{R}_{1}}\underbrace{\psi N \frac{\delta}{\mu_{y} + \delta(1-\bar{x})} \frac{\mathrm{d}(\tilde{\mu}_{y}/\tilde{\delta})}{\mathrm{d}\gamma}\Big|_{\gamma=0}}_{C} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{4}}_{\mathcal{R}_{2}}\underbrace{\frac{1}{\mu_{x} + \mu_{y} + \delta(1-\bar{x})}}_{B} > 0$$
(2.8)

which is Hamilton's rule [32], modified for cooperative breeders, $\mathcal{R}_1 C < \mathcal{R}_2 B$ [6]. The first term in (2.8) is the marginal reduction in reproductive success through independent breeding incurred by the mutant auxiliary (C > 0), weighted by the relatedness between the auxiliary and its potential offspring (\mathcal{R}_1 = probability that any offspring produced by the focal mutant auxiliary would also be a mutant). The second term in (2.8) corresponds to the marginal benefit of auxiliary help (B > 0), weighted by the relatedness between the helpful auxiliary and the offspring produced via help (\mathcal{R}_2 = probability of the event that the mutant auxiliary was born on the territory occupied by its mutant parent, and that any offspring it helps to raise on that territory is also a mutant). Regardless of the interpretation used, the invasion condition (2.8) can be rewritten as

$$\frac{1/(\mu_x + \mu_y + \delta(1 - \bar{x}))}{1/(\mu_y + \delta(1 - \bar{x}))} > 4 \left. \delta \frac{\mathrm{d}(\tilde{\mu}_y/\tilde{\delta})}{\mathrm{d}\gamma} \right|_{\gamma=0}$$
(2.9)

or equivalently,

$$\frac{1}{4} \frac{1}{\delta} \frac{\mu_y}{\left(1 - \frac{\mu_x}{1 - c}\right)\mu_x + \mu_y} > \frac{\mathrm{d}(\tilde{\mu}_y/\tilde{\delta})}{\mathrm{d}\gamma}\Big|_{\gamma=0}$$
(2.10)

where I have relied on the fact that with weak selection γ is small and $\tilde{\mu}_y \approx \mu_y$ and $\tilde{\delta} \approx \delta$. Condition (2.9) shows that the model predicts that the fate of the rare mutant is influenced by the tension between the expected amount of time spent as a productive helper (numerator, lefthand side), and the expected time spent as an auxiliary (denominator, left-hand side). Condition (2.10) shows the importance of ecological constraints. Specifically, it is clear that the ecological parameters such as cost of dispersal, *c*, and breeder mortality, μ_x , that simplified out of Pen and Weissing's [23] condition for the emergence of auxilary help are present. Moreover, at equilibrium the parameter μ_x can be interpreted as the probability of establishment ψ (this is because $1 = (1/2) \psi N = (1/2) \psi (2/\mu_x) = \psi (1/\mu_x)$, which is considered to be a key ecological constraint of the ECH [15]. In short, the model reveals that ecological constraints do influence the emergence of cooperative breeding.

Inequalities (2.9) and (2.10) also show that the invasion condition can be thought of as an upper bound on the rate at which the immediate costs of mutant behavior are incurred when mutant helping has a small effect on breeder fecundity. It follows that cooperation is promoted (resp. hindered) as the upper bound is increased (resp. decreased). I now investigate the specific effects of the ecological components of the model.

2.4.3 Cost of dispersal

Differentiating the left-hand side of (2.10) with respect to cost of dispersal, c, and maintaining $R_0 > 1$, it is clear that increasing the cost of dispersal promotes cooperation at a rate proportional to

$$\frac{1}{4} \frac{1}{((1 - \frac{\mu_x}{1 - c})\mu_x + \mu_y)^2} \frac{\delta}{\mu_y + \delta} \frac{\mu_y}{\mu_y + \delta} \frac{1}{R_0^2}$$
(2.11)

(recall that $R_0 > 1$ implies $\mu_x < 1 - c$). Line (2.11) shows that the effect of increasing *c* is strongest when $R_0 \approx 1$. This finding is also reflected in Figure 2.2 (top panel) where the effect of increased *c* is most pronounced as R_0 approaches 1 from above. In agreement with the expressions in (3.35), my results show that the pronounced effect of *c* is associated with moderate-to-low occupancy of breeding territories, and moderate-to-low densities of auxiliaries (Figure 2.2, middle panel, bottom panel). Therefore the model predicts that changing the cost of dispersal is likely to have greatest influence on the emergence of auxiliary help in populations exposed to moderate-to-harsh environmental conditions.

2.4.4 Breeder mortality

Differentiating the left-hand side of (2.10) with respect to the breeder mortality parameter, μ_x , and maintaining $R_0 > 1$, yields an expression whose sign is variable. This indicates that changes to breeder mortality can hinder the emergence of auxiliary cooperation in some cases, and promote it in others. Specifically, increasing breeder mortality hinders cooperation when $R_0 > 2\delta/(\delta + \mu_y)$, and promotes cooperation when the inequality is reversed (Figure 2.3, top panel).

Biologically speaking $R_0 > 2\delta/(\delta + \mu_y)$ (resp. $R_0 < 2\delta/(\delta + \mu_y)$) corresponds to a population with relatively high (resp. low) densities. As a result, the model predicts that increases in breeder mortality rate will hinder the emergence of cooperation in populations with relatively



Figure 2.2: The scope for the emergence of help increases monotonically with the increasing cost of dispersal c. The effect exerted by increasing c is weak when territory occupancy rates and population densities are relatively high (i.e. when c is relatively small, and R_0 is relatively large). The effect of c is more substantial as occupancy rates and population densities decrease (i.e. as c increases, and R_0 approaches 1 from above). In this figure $\mu_x = \mu_y = 0.1$, and $\delta = 1$, but the same qualitative relationships were observed at all parameter combinations investigated.

high population densities, but will promote cooperation in low-density populations (Figure 2.3, middle panel, bottom panel).

As previously noted, mutant invasion hinges on the tension between time until a breeding opportunity becomes available, and the benefits that can be accrued through help during that time. Thus, increasing breeder mortality represents a double-edged sword for the emergence of cooperation. Increasing breeder mortality reduces the time a helpful auxiliary spends waiting for its own breeding territory, but also reduces the benefit auxiliary help confers on related breeders during the waiting period. When the population is at high densities, waiting times are already so lengthy that benefits associated with their reduction are small in comparison to the concomitant costs associated with reduced time spent helping. When the population is at low densities, the relationship is reversed.

At the equilibrium presented in (3.35) the parameter μ_x can be interpreted as the probability with which an auxiliary becomes established as a breeder during its lifetime. This interpretation follows from the relation $\psi N/2 = 1$. Previous work predicts that increasing the probability of establishment will hinder cooperation, since larger ψ implies that helping is more costly (i.e. more is being sacrificed by the helpful auxiliary) [16]. The fact that increasing $\psi = \mu_x$ can sometimes promote and sometimes hinder the emergence of auxiliary help shows that the relationship between ψ is more complicated than previously thought. In addition, the complications are compounded here because lifetime unassisted fecundity $N = 2/\mu_x$ decreases as $\psi = \mu_x$ increases. Broadly speaking, these results illustrate a key advantage of pursuing ecologically explicit accounts of evolution: these models are able to elucidate the complex interrelationships among ecological parameters, where other less explicit models naively treat such quantities as independent.

2.4.5 Auxiliary mortality and dispersal

24

(2.10) cannot be used to study the effect of changes in auxiliary mortality rate, μ_y , and dispersal rate, δ , because μ_y and δ appear on both sides of the inequality. Therefore, we must collect all terms in μ_y and δ on one side of the invasion condition. For clarity and convenience, I do this by focusing on each trade-off independently. First, suppose that helping decreases the dispersal rate of auxiliaries. In this case, the invasion condition is

$$\frac{1}{4} \frac{\delta}{(1 - \frac{\mu_x}{1 - c})\mu_x + \mu_y} > -\frac{\mathrm{d}\tilde{\delta}}{\mathrm{d}\gamma}\Big|_{\gamma = 0}.$$
(2.12)



Figure 2.3: The scope for the emergence of help is affected by increasing breeder mortality μ_x in a non-monotonic manner. When territory occupancy rates and population densities are large (i.e. when μ_x is small and R_0 large), increasing μ_x reduces the scope for help. When territory occupancy rates and population densities are low (i.e. when μ_x is large and R_0 small), increasing μ_x increases the scope for help. The qualitative effect of increasing μ_x changes when $R_0 = 2\delta/(\mu_y + \delta)$, of course in those cases where $2\delta/(\mu_y + \delta) < 1$ such a switch does not occur and increasing μ_x always inhibits help. In this figure c = 0.4, $\mu_y = 0.1$, and $\delta = 1$, but the same qualitative relationships were observed at all parameter combinations investigated.

Second, in the event that help increases auxiliary mortality, the invasion condition is

$$\frac{1}{4} \frac{\mu_y}{(1 - \frac{\mu_x}{1 - c})\mu_x + \mu_y} > \frac{d\tilde{\mu}_y}{d\gamma}\Big|_{\gamma = 0}.$$
(2.13)

In the first case, increasing μ_y clearly decreases the left-hand side of the invasion condition (2.12). Consequently, increases to auxiliary mortality inhibit the emergence of cooperation. In the second case, increasing μ_y increases the left-hand side of the invasion condition (2.13), and so higher auxiliary mortality promotes cooperation. Returning to (2.12), it is clear that increasing δ increases the threshold for invasion of helping to occur. Changes to δ have no impact in (2.13).

In general, it can be expected that δ and μ_y could trade off with γ in any number of ways. Hence, increasing δ and μ_y will have a variable effect on mutant invasion—one that depends on the nature of the trade-off.

2.5 Concluding Remarks

The ECH is an empirically well-supported explanation for the adaptive significance of cooperative breeding [14, 17–20]. By contrast, theoretical support for the hypothesis is equivocal. Early theoretical work that supported the ECH treated key ecological parameters as fixed quantities, effectively neglecting the ecological underpinnings of the natural systems in which cooperative breeding occurs [16, 21, 22]. More recent work has taken ecological dynamics into consideration, and has found that the emergence of auxiliary help is independent of the ecological constraints featured in the ECH, when auxiliary territory inheritance is absent [23]. This more recent result suggests that ecological constraints are of secondary importance to other explanations.

In this Chapter, I present an explicit account of population dynamics, and use that account to derive an ecologically reasonable measure of helper fitness. The model purposefully neglects local factors such as territory inheritance, and direct benefits of helping such as gained parenting experience, in order to focus solely on the importance of ecological constraints.

My main result is an invasion condition that can be expressed in terms of quantities that relate directly to the ECH—specifically, cost of dispersal, *c*, and breeder mortality, μ_x . Ecological constraints can influence the emergence of cooperative breeding without additional directfitness benefits like territory inheritance. In particular, I find that increased cost of dispersal acts as an incentive for auxiliary help, as originally suggested by Emlen [15, 16]. Changes to breeder mortality (equivalently, probability of establishment ψ , at equilibrium) have a variable effect that depends on the tension between the expected time spent as a productive helper on the one hand, and expected time spent in the auxiliary class on the other hand. Lastly, I find that other life history parameters, such as auxiliary dispersal rate (δ) and auxiliary mortality rate (μ_y), influence the emergence of cooperation; however, the effect of those parameters will depend heavily on the nature of the fitness costs of increased helping.

I was able to frame my qualitative results concerning ecological constraints in terms of the occupancy rate of breeding territories (\bar{x}), and the density of auxiliaries (\bar{y}). These results indicate that the cost of dispersal exerts greatest influence in populations with low-to-moderate occupancy rates, and low-to-moderate auxiliary densities. They also predict that increases to μ_x will inhibit the emergence of auxiliary help in populations with high territory occupancy rate and high breeder densities, and promote the emergence of auxiliary help as occupancy rates and auxiliary densities fall. Lastly, the complicated relationship among key ecological constraints featured in the ECH (particularly ψ , N, and \bar{x}) indicates that the ECH is better framed in terms of more basic ecological features (e.g. mortality rates, or even birth rates when appropriate). Of course, what basic ecological features one accounts for will depend on what species is under consideration, and constraints beyond those accounted for here (e.g. constraints like spatial or temporal variability in habitat quality or food availability) will play a role, in general.

The main conclusion my analysis points to is that ecological constraints do not need to "piggy-back" on other features of a species' biology (e.g. territory inheritance, or indeed any other feature that supplies helpers with a direct fitness benefit) in order to exert influence over the emergence of auxiliary help. This conclusion differs from conclusions made by other theoretical treatments of cooperative breeding that have incorporated population dynamics. The model proposed by Pen and Weissing [23] assumed that helpful and selfish auxiliaries alike had to pass through the same intermediary stage (a "waiter" or "floater" stage) before breeding could occur. Individuals were influenced by ecological constraints during the "waiter" stage, and since "waiting" occurred regardless of the level of help offered by an auxiliary, ecological constraints acting during that period of the life history necessarily cancelled from the invasion condition. By contrast, my model did not explicitly consider a "waiter" stage. Instead it assumed that the life history of a helpful auxiliary diverged from that of a selfish auxiliary until such time as recruitment to the breeder class occurred. As a result, ecological constraints in my model could affect helpful and selfish auxiliaries differently, and were not fated to cancel out of the calculations. Since "waiters" or "floaters" are simply dispersers that have not yet secured a breeding territory [33], my model does implicitly deal with these types of individuals. Indeed, the cost of dispersal c could be interpreted as a mortality rate suffered while "waiting" or "floating".

There are many aspects of cooperative breeding not addressed by the work presented here. I chose to ignore many features of the biology of cooperative breeders (e.g. parenting experience, local competitive effects, territory inheritance, issues concerning variable levels of promiscuity) in order to focus on the ECH. Granted, some assumptions were made in order to keep the model as simple as possible. In particular, I chose to model cooperative breeders as hermaphrodites with an evolutionarily fixed pattern of sex allocation. While the consequences of cooperative breeding for the evolution of sex allocation and the sex ratio are well understood [27, 34, 35], the joint evolution of auxiliary help and sex allocation are not. In my model, the parent who produces an offspring (auxiliary) through female function receives help. This suggests that if I was to track the evolution of sex allocation strategies I would find bias toward investment in female function (or, for a dioecious species, possibly a female-biased sex ratio). Nevertheless, allowing sex allocation or the sex ratio to evolve should not affect the main conclusion that ecological constraints exert a principal – rather than supplementary – influence on the emergence of cooperative breeding.

One key limitation of my work is that it does not address possible changes in breeder behaviour with increasing help. In many cooperatively breeding birds, for example, breeders reduce their workload as helpers take on some of the burden [36–38]. Adaptive changes like these would certainly detract from the size of the benefit required for auxiliary help to emerge, but should not affect my main conclusion.

A second key limitation of my work is that it only predicts when auxiliary help will emerge—it does not predict the ultimate level at which such help will be provisioned. By focusing on emergence only I was able to ensure population dynamics could be described in two dimensions which made a powerful set of mathematical results available. Future work will go beyond the emergence of auxiliary help, and consider the maintenance of help.
References

- McLeod, D. V. & Wild, G., 2013 Ecological constraints influence the emergence of cooperative breeding when population dynamics determine the fitness of helpers. *Evolution* In press.
- [2] Jennions, M. D. & MacDonald, D. W., 1994 Cooperative breeding in mammals. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 9, 89–93.
- [3] Cockburn, A., 1998 Evolution of helping behavior in cooperatively breeding birds. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* **29**, 141–177.
- [4] Leadbeater, E., Carruthers, J. M., Green, J. P., Rosser, N. S. & Field, J., 2011 Nest Inheritance Is the Missing Source of Direct Fitness in a Primitively Eusocial Insect. *Science* 333, 874–876.
- [5] Wong, M. & Balshine, S., 2011 The evolution of cooperative breeding in the African cichlid fish, Neolamprologus pulcher. *Biol. Rev.* **86**, 511–530.
- [6] Brown, J. L., 1987 *Helping and Communal Breeding in Birds*. Monographs in Behavior and Ecology. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- [7] Wiley, R. & Rabenold, K., 1984 The evolution of cooperative breeding by delayed reciprocity and queuing for favorable social positions. *Evolution* **38**, 609–621.
- [8] Heinsohn, R. & Legge, S., 1999 The cost of helping. Trends Ecol. Evol. 14, 53–57.
- [9] Clutton-Brock, T., 2002 Breeding together: Kin selection and mutualism in cooperative vertebrates. *Science* **296**, 69–72.
- [10] Griffin, A. & West, S., 2002 Kin selection: fact and fiction. Trends Ecol. Evol. 17, 15–21.
- [11] Skutch, A. F., 1961 Helpers among birds. *Condor* **63**, 198–226.
- [12] Kokko, H., Johnstone, R. & Clutton-Brock, T., 2001 The evolution of cooperative breeding through group augmentation. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* 268, 187–196.
- [13] Clutton-Brock, T., 2009 Cooperation between non-kin in animal societies. *Nature* **462**, 51–57.

- [14] Dickinson, J. L. & Hatchwell, B. J., 2004 The fitness consequences of helping. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, WD and Dickinson, JL). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [15] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping I: An ecological constraints model. Am. Nat. 119, 29–39.
- [16] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping II: the role of behavioral conflict. Am. Nat. 119, 40–53.
- [17] Hannon, S., Mumme, R., Koenig, W. & Pitelka, F., 1985 Replacement of breeders and within-group conflict in the cooperatively breeding acorn woodpecker. *Behav. Ecol. Sociobiol.* 17, 303–312.
- [18] Pruett-Jones, S. & Lewis, M., 1990 Sex-ratio and habitat limitation promote delayed dispersal in superb fairy-wrens. *Nature* **348**, 541–542.
- [19] Komdeur, J., 1992 Importance of habitat saturation and territory quality for evolution of cooperative breeding in the seychelles warbler. *Nature* **358**, 493–495.
- [20] Schoepf, I. & Schradin, C., 2012 Better off alone! Reproductive competition and ecological constraints determine sociality in the African striped mouse (Rhabdomys pumilio). *J. Anim. Ecol.* 81, 649–656.
- [21] Reeve, H. K. & Ratnieks, F. L. W., 1993 Queen-queen conflicts in polygynous societies: mutual tolerance and reproductive skew. In *Queen Number and Sociality in Insects* (ed. L. Keller), pp. 45–85. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, UK.
- [22] Motro, U., 1993 Helpers at parents nest a game-theoretic approach. J. Theor. Biol. 163, 127–134.
- [23] Pen, I. & Weissing, F. J., 2000 Towards a unified theory of cooperative breeding: the role of ecology and life history re-examined. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* 267, 2411–2418.
- [24] Koenig, W. D. & Haydock, J., 2004 Incest and incest avoidance. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, WD and Dickinson, JL). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [25] Perko, L., 1996 *Differential Equations and Dynamic Systems*. Texts in Applied Mathematics. New York: Springer.
- [26] Taylor, P., 1992 Altruism in viscous populations an inclusive fitness model. *Evol. Ecol.* 6, 352–356.
- [27] Wild, G., 2006 Sex ratios when helpers stay at the nest. *Evolution* **60**, 2012–2022.
- [28] Leggett, H. C., El Mouden, C., Wild, G. & West, S., 2012 Promiscuity and the evolution of cooperative breeding 279, 1405–1411.

- [29] Hurford, A., Cownden, D. & Day, T., 2010 Next-generation tools for evolutionary invasion analyses. J. R. Soc. Interface 7, 561–571.
- [30] van den Driessche, P. & Watmough, J., 2002 Reproduction numbers and sub-threshold endemic equilibria for compartmental models of disease transmission. *Math. Biosci.* 180, 29–48.
- [31] Taylor, P. D. & Frank, S. A., 1996 How to make a kin selection model. *J. Theor. Biol.* **180**, 27–37.
- [32] Hamilton, W. D., 1964 Genetical evolution of social behaviour. I and II. *J. Theor. Biol.* 7, 1–52.
- [33] Koenig, W. D., Pitelka, F., Carmen, W. J., Mumme, R. L. & Stanback, M. T., 1992 The evolution of delayed dispersal in cooperative breeders. *Q. Rev. Biol.* 67, 111–150.
- [34] Emlen, S. T., Emlen, J. M. & Levin, S. A., 1986 Sex ratios in species with helpers-at-thenest. Am. Nat. 127.
- [35] Pen, I. & Weissing, F. J., 2000 Sex-ratio optimization with helpers at the nest. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B* **267**, 539–543.
- [36] Hatchwell, B. J., 1999 Investment strategies of breeders in avian cooperative breeding systems. *Am. Nat* **154**, 205–219.
- [37] Heinsohn, R. G., 2004 Parental care, load-lightening, and costs. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, W D and Dickinson, J L). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [38] Russell, A., Langmore, N. E., Gardner, J. L. & Kilner, R. M., 2008 Maternal investment tactics in superb fairy-wrens. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond.*, B 275, 29–36.

Chapter 3

Evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding

3.1 Summary

Cooperative breeding is a social system in which certain individuals (auxiliaries) postpone or forgo their own reproduction to help other individuals (breeders). The evolutionary motivation for this behaviour has been considerably debated, but the debate has focused on models that neglect long-term evolutionary dynamics. As a result, there is little theoretical understanding of how emergence theory relates to the maintenance of cooperative breeding and optimal strategies, how optimal strategies relate to ecology, and the scope for breeder-auxiliary conflict, particularly when costs are paid by auxiliaries (i.e. helping causes higher mortality). In this chapter, I use an adaptive dynamics approach to explicitly model the long-term evolution of cooperative breeding when help is under either maternal or auxiliary control. I then use the Ecological Constraints Hypothesis (ECH), a well-known theory for the emergence of cooperative breeding, to provide context for the predicted trajectory of the optimal strategy. I find that the predictions made by the ECH for the effect of ecology upon the emergence of helping can be related to the effect of ecology upon the optimal strategy – provided helpers are 'making the best of a bad situation'. When fitness returns from helping are sufficiently large, the motivation for helping changes, and the ECH does not apply.

3.2 Introduction

Cooperative breeding is a social system in which certain non-breeding individuals (i.e. auxiliaries) postpone or forgo their own reproduction to help breeding individuals. In many species, auxiliary help increases breeder fecundity [1–5], yet providing help comes at some cost, such as exposing auxiliaries to greater mortality risks [6–8]. Why an individual would opt to help another instead of behaving selfishly represents a fundamental question of biology, and as a result, has been studied extensively [9–12].

While there are many evolutionary explanations for the emergence of cooperative breeding [10, 12–14], and a large body of modelling work [15–18], very little has been done on the long-term evolution of cooperative breeding, that is, what constitutes an optimal helping strategy, rather than what conditions promote the emergence of helping. The few models that have considered optimal strategies [16], did so without explicitly accounting for population dynamics, an approach that can produce misleading or ecologically unrealistic results [17]. As a consequence, there are many unanswered questions about the evolution of cooperative breeding. In particular: i) what is the range of ecological conditions and optimal strategies that can be explained by extending existing emergence theory, ii) what the relationship between the ecology and the optimal strategy is, and iii) because costs are often asymmetrically paid by auxiliaries, the scope for breeder-auxiliary conflict [15, 19]. Theoretical understanding of these questions is prerequisite to the understanding of the evolution of higher level social organization and transitions to more complicated breeding systems, such as obligate cooperative breeding.

Clearly, existing theory for the emergence of helping should, under certain conditions, be able to predict the optimal strategy and the maintenance of cooperative breeding. As such, existing emergence theory should provide context for the long-term evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding. Arguably the most prominent evolutionary explanation for the emergence of cooperative breeding is the Ecological Constraints Hypothesis, or ECH [9, 10, 15]. The ECH argues that the decision to help is motivated by constraints on independent breeding, specifically: a high cost of dispersal, a low probability of securing a breeding territory, and low expected fecundity as an independent breeder [10, 15]. The ECH emphasizes that auxiliaries help in order 'make the best of a bad situation', and if given a viable opportunity, would breed independently [20]. While helpers may initially help in order to 'make the best of a bad situation', it is not necessarily true that this will persist with escalating levels of help, or that the constraints will facilitate higher levels of help in the same way that they are predicted to promote the emergence. Moreover, there is considerable scope for maternal-auxiliary conflict: if the auxiliaries bear the brunt of the costs of helping (e.g. increased mortality), then there should exist a discrepancy between the optimal level of help under auxiliary control versus maternal control [15, 19, 21]. Despite these drawbacks, the general and intuitive nature of the constraints of the ECH makes them useful measures to contextualize the evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding.

The objective of this chapter is to determine the optimal cooperative breeding strategy and relate it to: i) the scope for breeder-auxiliary conflict, ii) the ecology of the system, and iii) the ECH. To do so, I consider a population consisting of breeders and auxiliaries, and suppose that by helping, auxiliaries increase breeder fecundity. I use an explicit population dynamic model on which I conduct a full evolutionary analysis. I investigate the role played by the ecology and the ecological constraints of the ECH [10, 15] upon the optimal strategy. I find that provided helpers are 'making the best of a bad situation' [20], the predictions of the ECH for the emergence of cooperative breeding can explain the trajectory of the optimal strategy. However, my analysis reveals that there exists a critical value at which helping yields equivalent fitness returns to breeding: above this value, helpers are no longer simply 'making the best of a bad situation' and the predicted relationship between the ECH and optimal level of help breaks down.

3.3 Wild-type population

The model population consists of diploid hermaphrodites experiencing continuously overlapping generations. I focus on hermaphrodites to simplify the analysis, but my results will apply to dioecious species with an evolutionarily fixed pattern of sex allocation. Individuals in the population are classified as either breeders or auxiliaries, and I denote their densities at time *t* as *B* and *A*, respectively. Breeders produce male gametes (sperm) and female gametes (oocytes) through fair meiosis. I assume that breeder production of oocytes occurs at a per-capita rate α . Each oocyte is fertilized independently by a uniform random breeder in the population. The assumption that the population is outcrossed is intended to mimic cooperatively breeding species who avoid inbreeding [22].

While there are many forms of cooperative breeding [23, 24], I assume that cooperation in my population occurs in a 'kin neighbourhood' system [20, 23, 24]. Kin neighbourhoods are opportunistic, flexible aggregates of individuals in which helpers tend to associate with specific groups of breeders, rather than with their natal site [24]. Kin neighbourhood systems represent a substantial proportion of cooperatively breeding birds [23, 24], and in avian species these loose affiliations are often referred to as 'clans' or 'coteries' [24–26]. Using a 'kin neighbourhood' system will reduce the dimensionality of the model and make the mathematics more tractable.

Because the focus is kin neighbourhood cooperative breeding, I suppose that auxiliaries are imprinted on the phenotype of their 'mother'. Since each type of 'mother' is comprised of identical individuals, on average each individual mother can expect the same amount of help as other mothers of the same type, and so helping is evenly allocated within phenotype. A key component of this assumption is that I do not model a class of 'waiter' or 'floater' auxiliaries as has been done elsewhere [17, 27]. While certain species do develop 'waiter' classes, it is not essential to the emergence or evolution of cooperative breeding [28]. Help provided by auxiliaries increases breeder oocyte production at an additive rate $h \ge 0$ (h = 0 corresponds to a selfish population).

Density-dependent fecundity can act as a limitation to population growth in cooperatively breeding species [1, 3], so I assume that oocytes instantaneously develop into auxiliaries at a density-dependent per capita rate of $\frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1+A}$ where κ_1 is a positive parameter. I suppose the environment can only support a limited density of breeders, hence auxiliaries recruit to the breeding class at a per-capita rate of $\frac{d\kappa}{\kappa+B}$, where *d* and κ are positive parameters. In keeping with the ECH [10], I allow dispersal to come at a cost, *c*, therefore successful recruitment occurs with probability (1 - c). Upon successful recruitment, an individual remains a breeder for the remainder of their life. Helping is a costly behaviour [8]. To account for this, I let the per-capita rate of auxiliary mortality be a strictly increasing function of *h*, that is $\mu(h)$, a tradeoff in many cooperatively breeding species [6, 7]. Finally, breeders die at a per-capita rate of m_B . To reduce the number of parameters in the model, I non-dimensionalize by letting $\tau = \alpha t$ and then define new non-dimensionalized parameters as $b = h/\alpha$, $\mu_B = m_B/\alpha$, and $v = d/\alpha$. Therefore, the monomorphic wild-type population dynamics can be described as

$$\dot{B} = -\mu_B B + \frac{(1-c)\nu\kappa}{\kappa+B}A,$$

$$\dot{A} = -\mu(b)A + \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1+A}(B+bA) - \frac{\nu\kappa}{\kappa+B}A,$$
(3.1)

where dots denote differentiation with respect to τ . We are only interested in non-negative solutions of (3.1). System (3.1) always admits a trivial equilibrium, (0, 0). Denote the expected life-time reproductive success (LRS), or basic reproduction number, of an individual at low-densities as

$$R_0 = \frac{(1-c)\nu}{\mu(b)+\nu} \left(\frac{b}{(1-c)\nu} + \frac{1}{\mu_B}\right).$$
(3.2)

The basic reproduction number, R_0 , is the product of i) the probability of successful establishment as a independent breeder at low population densities, $v(1-c)/(\mu(b) + v)$, and ii) lifetime reproductive success through both male and female function, weighted by genetic contribution, $(1/2)(2b/((1-c)v) + 2/\mu_B))$. From the quantity given by (3.2), I can make the following statement about the trivial equilibrium:

Theorem 3.3.1 *The trivial equilibrium solution to* (3.1) *is locally asymptotically stable whenever* $R_0 < 1$ *, and unstable whenever* $R_0 > 1$ *.*

Proof The Jacobian evaluated at the trivial equilibrium is

$$J_0 = \begin{pmatrix} -\mu_B & (1-c)\nu \\ 1 & -(\mu(b)+\nu)+b \end{pmatrix},$$

and I assess local asymptotic stability of (0, 0) by using the Routh-Hurwitz criteria. For stability, we require that Tr $J_0 = -(\mu_B + \mu(b) + \nu) + b < 0$, and det $J_0 = \mu(b) + \nu - b - \frac{(1-c)\nu}{\mu_B} > 0$. It is clear that the limiting condition is det $J_0 > 0$. This can be rearranged such that if $R_0 < 1$ then the equilibrium is stable. Therefore, the trivial equilibrium is stable when $R_0 < 1$, and unstable whenever $R_0 > 1$.

Now, note that there are no possible solutions to (3.1) where either $\bar{B} = 0$ or $\bar{A} = 0$ and $\bar{A} \neq 0$ or $\bar{B} \neq 0$. Therefore, suppose that $\bar{B} \neq 0$ and $\bar{A} \neq 0$, then $\bar{A} = \frac{\mu_B}{(1-c)\nu\kappa}\bar{B}(\kappa + \bar{B})$, and \bar{B} is the roots of the cubic polynomial

$$\frac{\mu(b)}{\kappa (\mu(b) + \nu)} \bar{B}^3 + \left(1 + \frac{\mu(b)}{\mu(b) + \nu}\right) \bar{B}^2 + \left(\kappa - \frac{(1 - c) \nu \kappa_1}{\mu(b) + \nu} \frac{b - \mu(b)}{\mu_B}\right) \bar{B} - \kappa_1 \kappa \frac{\nu (1 - c)}{\mu_B} (R_0 - 1).$$

Theorem 3.3.2 When $R_0 > 1$, there is a unique, positive non-trivial equilibrium, (\bar{B}, \bar{A}) .

Proof Suppose we rewrote the cubic polynomial (3.3) as $a_0 \bar{B}^3 + a_1 \bar{B}^2 + a_2 \bar{B} + a_3$. Then if $R_0 > 1$, $a_3 < 1$. Since a_0 and a_1 are strictly positive, irrespective of whether or not a_2 is positive or negative, if $R_0 > 1$ there is only one sign change amongst the ordered coefficients of the polynomial (3.3). Therefore, by Descartes' rule of signs, if $R_0 > 1$, there is a unique, positive root of (3.3), and hence only one positive non-trivial equilibrium of (3.1).

I now establish that (3.1) is a biologically well-behaved model.

Theorem 3.3.3 *The system given by* (3.1) *is positive and bounded.*

Proof For positivity, I calculate the dot-product of system (3.1) with vectors that are inward normal to the axes of the positive quadrant

$$\left\langle \dot{B}, \dot{A} \right\rangle_{\substack{B=0\\A>0}} \cdot \left\langle 1, 0 \right\rangle^T = (1-c) \, v \, A > 0, \tag{3.3}$$

$$\left\langle \dot{B}, \dot{A} \right\rangle_{\substack{B>0\\A=0}} \cdot \left\langle 0, 1 \right\rangle^T = B > 0.$$
(3.4)

It follows immediately that positivity is satisfied. To prove boundedness, I do so by contradiction. Suppose $B(\tau)$ becomes unbounded. Then when $\tau \to \infty$, $\dot{B} > 0$, and so $\mu_B B < 0$

3.3. WILD-TYPE POPULATION

 $(1 - c)\nu\kappa/(\kappa + B)A$. If true, I can construct an upperbound for \dot{A} , \dot{A}^{u} , as

$$\dot{A} = -\mu(b)A + \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + A}(B + bA) - \frac{(1 - c)\nu\kappa}{\kappa + B}A,$$
(3.5)

$$< -\mu(b)A + \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + A}(B + bA) - \mu_B B,$$
 (3.6)

$$< -\mu(b)A + B + b\kappa_1 - \mu_B B = \dot{A}^u.$$
 (3.7)

Solving \dot{A}^u , I obtain

$$A^{\mu}(\tau) = \frac{\int \left[B(\tau) + b \kappa_1 - \mu_B B(\tau)\right] e^{\mu(b)\tau} d\tau + A_0}{e^{\mu(b)\tau}}.$$
(3.8)

Since $\mu(b) > 0$, $\lim_{\tau \to \infty} e^{\mu(b)\tau} = \infty$. Therefore, if the numerator of (3.8) remains finite, then $\lim_{\tau \to \infty} A^u(\tau) \to 0$ which implies that $B(\tau)$ is bounded, a contradiction. Suppose instead that the numerator of (3.8) becomes unbounded. Then by l'Hospital's rule

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} A^u(\tau) = \frac{B(\tau) + b - \mu_B B(\tau)}{\mu(b)}$$
(3.9)

So $A^{u}(\tau) < \frac{B(\tau)+b}{\mu(b)}$. Using this upperbound of A^{u} in \dot{B} :

$$\dot{B} = -\mu_B B(\tau) + \frac{(1-c) \, \nu \, \kappa}{\kappa + B(\tau)} \frac{B(\tau) + b}{\mu(b)},\tag{3.10}$$

$$< -\mu_B B(\tau) + \frac{\nu \kappa}{\mu(b)} + \frac{b \nu}{\mu(b)}, \qquad (3.11)$$

with solution

$$B(\tau) \le \frac{1}{\mu_B} \left(\frac{\nu \kappa}{\mu(b)} + \frac{b \nu}{\mu(b)} \right) + e^{-\mu_B \tau} B_0$$
(3.12)

which is finite. So $B(\tau)$ cannot become unbounded. Suppose $B(\tau)$ is bounded and $A(\tau)$ becomes unbounded. This implies that as A becomes large

$$\dot{A} = -\mu(b)A + \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + A}(B + bA) - \frac{\nu\kappa}{\kappa + B}A$$
(3.13)

$$< -\mu(b)A + b = \dot{A}^u \tag{3.14}$$

and this has solution $A^{u}(\tau) = \frac{b}{\mu(b)} + A_0 e^{-\mu(b)\tau}$ which is bounded, so I again arrive at a contradiction. Therefore the system is bounded.

Now, define the following open rectangle,

$$\Omega(M) = \{ (A, B) \in \mathbb{R}^2 | 0 < B < M, 0 < A < M \},$$
(3.15)

where M > 0 is arbitrary. It is apparent that $\Omega(M)$ is an open, simply connected region of \mathbb{R}^2 . Then by Theorem 3.3.3, all solutions of (3.1) in $\Omega(M)$ are positive and bounded, which is also the proof to the following theorem.

Theorem 3.3.4 *The rectangle* $\Omega(M)$ *is forward invariant under solutions to* (3.1).

Remark My proof to Theorem 3.3.4 also shows solutions to (3.1) with initial conditions in the closure of $\Omega(M)$, $cl \Omega(M)$, remain trapped in this compact subset of \mathbb{R}^2 for all dimensionless time $\tau > 0$. This ensures the ω -limit sets of the solutions are non-empty [29].

Theorem 3.3.5 *The rectangle* $\Omega(M)$ *does not contain any periodic solutions to* (3.1).

Proof To demonstrate the absence of periodic solutions in $\Omega(M)$, I will use Dulac's criteria [29]. Define $g(B, A) = \frac{1}{AB}$. Then calculating the divergence of $\langle g \cdot \dot{B}, g \cdot \dot{A} \rangle$, I obtain

$$\operatorname{div}\left(g \cdot \dot{B}, g \cdot \dot{A}\right) = \operatorname{div}\left(-\frac{\mu_{B}}{A} + \frac{(1-c)\,\nu\,\kappa}{(\kappa+B)\,B}, -\frac{\mu(b)}{B} + \frac{1}{A}\frac{\kappa_{1}}{\kappa_{1}+A} - \frac{\nu\,\kappa}{(\kappa+B)\,B}\right)$$
$$= -\left(\frac{(1-c)\,\nu\,\kappa\,(\kappa+2\,B)}{((\kappa+B)\,B)^{2}} + \frac{1}{A^{2}}\frac{\kappa_{1}}{(\kappa_{1}+A)^{2}}\,(\kappa_{1}+2A)\right) < 0.$$
(3.16)

As $\Omega(M)$ is an open, simply connected subset of \mathbb{R}^2 and the right-hand side of (3.1) is continuously differentiable, because (3.16) does not change signs in $\Omega(M)$, by Dulac's criteria there are no periodic orbits in $\Omega(M)$ [29].

I now can address the limiting behaviour of solutions with initial conditions in $\Omega(M)$.

Theorem 3.3.6 If $R_0 > 1$, trajectories of solutions with non-negative initial conditions tend to the unique non-trivial equilibrium, \overline{B} , \overline{A} within $\Omega(M)$.

Proof I have demonstrated that the trajectories are bounded for arbitrarily large M, that there are no periodic solutions in $\Omega(M)$, and that when $R_0 > 1$ the trivial equilibrium is unstable. Moreover, provided $R_0 > 1$, there exists a unique, non-trivial equilibrium in $\Omega(M)$. Therefore, by Poincaré-Bendixson Theorem [29] as $\tau \to \infty$ the trajectories must converge to this non-trivial equilibrium in the interior of $\Omega(M)$.

Let $\phi = \frac{\nu \kappa}{\kappa + \bar{B}}$. Then when the population is at equilibrium, an individual expects to recruit to the breeding class with probability $\psi = \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b)+\phi}$, while its expected reproductive success as a breeder is the sum of its unassisted and assisted reproduction, $N = N_A + N_U$, where $N_U = \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \bar{A}} \frac{2}{\mu_B}$ and $N_A = \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \bar{A}} \frac{2b}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}$. In the monomorphic, wild-type population, N_A and N_U are comprised of equal parts male and female reproductive function. It follows that the expected LRS of a wildtype individual at equilibrium, weighted by genetic contribution to offspring, is $\frac{1}{2} \psi N = 1$.

3.4 Evolutionary dynamics

I now look for the optimal helping strategy, which I will denote b^* . Because the mutant allele is initially rare, the success of a mutant invasion is determined entirely by heterozygous individuals. Moreover, while rare, the dynamics of the mutant subpopulation are approximately linear. Let A_{ij} denote the density of auxiliaries with *i* copies of the mutant allele produced by the female function of a breeder with *j* copies of the same allele (i.e. *i* helping *j*), and let B_1 denote the density of heterozygous breeders.

Suppose a mutant enters the wild-type population which is at the wild-type ecological equilibrium. Assume the mutation is initially rare, is not recessive, and occurs at a single, diallelic autosomal locus. I do not consider behaviour mutations: if the mutant is an auxiliary and is the only mutant in the population, it must be helping a wild-type breeder, because both of its parents must be wild-type (i.e. the mutant must have originated from a spontaneous germline mutation). Denote the wild-type strategy as $b_0 = h/\alpha \ge 0$, and let the strategy employed by heterozygous individuals be $b_1 \neq b_0$.

In general, models of cooperative breeding have assumed that the level of help is under auxiliary control [17, 18] (but see [15]); however it is likely that breeders have at least some say in the amount of help that auxiliaries provide [15]. While forcible retention of helpers by breeders is unlikely [15], breeders could exert control through, for example, maternal hormones [19, 30]. In what follows, I consider the cases of auxiliary and maternal control of helping. Under auxiliary control, the rate at which an auxiliary helps is determined by its genotype, whereas under maternal control, the rate at which the auxiliary helps is determined by the genotype of the breeder which it imprints upon.

For the moment, suppose helping is under auxiliary control. Then the invasion dynamics of the mutant can be described using the non-dimensionalized linearized system of differential equations

$$\dot{B}_{1} = -\mu_{B} B_{1} + \frac{(1-c)\nu\kappa}{\kappa+\bar{B}} (A_{10} + A_{11}),$$

$$\dot{A}_{01} = -\mu(b_{0}) A_{01} - \frac{\nu\kappa}{\kappa+\bar{B}} A_{01} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\kappa_{1}}{\kappa_{1}+\bar{A}} (B_{1} + b_{0} A_{01} + b_{1} A_{11}),$$

$$\dot{A}_{11} = -\mu(b_{1}) A_{11} - \frac{\nu\kappa}{\kappa+\bar{B}} A_{11} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\kappa_{1}}{\kappa_{1}+\bar{A}} (B_{1} + b_{0} A_{01} + b_{1} A_{11}),$$

$$\dot{A}_{10} = -\mu(b_{1}) A_{10} - \frac{\nu\kappa}{\kappa+\bar{B}} A_{10} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\kappa_{1}}{\kappa_{1}+\bar{A}} \left(1 + b_{0} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}\right) B_{1}.$$
(3.17)

Because the mutant is rare, I am interested in the stability of the mutant-free equilibrium (MFE). As before, the MFE entails the wild-type population being at or near the non-trivial equilibrium, \bar{A} and \bar{B} , while $A_{01} = A_{10} = A_{11} = B_1 = 0$. The Jacobian evaluated at the MFE is:

$$J_{MFE} = \begin{pmatrix} -\mu(b_0) - \phi + \frac{1}{2}b_0\vartheta & \frac{1}{2}b_1\vartheta & 0 & \frac{1}{2}\vartheta \\ \frac{1}{2}b_0\vartheta & -\mu(b_1) + \frac{1}{2}b_1\vartheta - \phi & 0 & \frac{1}{2}\vartheta \\ 0 & 0 & -\mu(b_1) - \phi & \frac{1}{2}\vartheta + \frac{1}{2}b_0\vartheta\frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \\ 0 & (1-c)\phi & (1-c)\phi & -\mu_B \end{pmatrix}$$

where I have let $\vartheta = \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + A}$. To determine stability, I will use *Next Generation Theorem* [31, 32]. Briefly, this approach involves decomposing matrix *J* into matrices *F* and *V* where *F* represents the inputs to the system while *V* represents movement between classes and mortality, such that J = F - V. Then the MFE is stable if the spectral radius of the matrix, $\rho(FV^{-1})$, is less than 1. Following this logic, FV^{-1} is equal to

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_0}{\phi + \mu(b_0)} \vartheta & \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_1}{\phi + \mu(b_1)} \vartheta + \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_m & \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_m & \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_m \\ \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_0}{\phi + \mu(b_0)} \vartheta & \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_1}{\phi + \mu(b_1)} \vartheta + \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_m & \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_m & \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_m \\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{b_0}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \right) \vartheta \psi_m & \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{b_0}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \right) \vartheta \psi_m \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.18)

where $\psi_M = \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi}$. The matrix (3.18) is block triangular, and the magnitude of one of its eigenvalues is clearly less than one. Therefore, I am only concerned with the eigenvalues of the highlighted 3 × 3 block. The characteristic polynomial of this block is $\lambda (\lambda^2 + A_1\lambda + A_2)$ where

$$-A_{1} = \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}\vartheta\left(\frac{1}{\mu_{B}} + \frac{1}{2}\frac{b_{0}}{\mu_{B}}\frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}\right) + \vartheta\frac{1}{2}\frac{b_{1}}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi} + \vartheta\frac{1}{2}\frac{b_{0}}{\mu(b_{0})+\phi},$$
(3.19)

$$A_{2} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi} \vartheta \left(\frac{1}{\mu_{B}} + \frac{b_{0}}{\mu_{B}} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}\right) \vartheta \left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{b_{1}}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_{0}}{\mu(b_{0})+\phi}\right).$$
(3.20)

From the form of the characteristic polynomial, it is clear that one eigenvalue is 0, and hence I

need only assess the magnitude of the roots of $\lambda^2 + A_1\lambda + A_2$. If *M* is a 2 × 2 matrix then the preceding expression is its characteristic polynomial; moreover $-A_1 = \text{Tr } M$ and $A_2 = \det M$.

Theorem 3.4.1 All eigenvalues of *M* are less than one in absolute value if and only if $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$.

Proof To prove this, I use the Jury Conditions. These state that the necessary and sufficient conditions for the absolute value of all eigenvalues of a 2 × 2 matrix to be less than one is that det M < 1 and $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$. Let $P_0 = \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \frac{b_0}{\mu(b_0) + \phi}$, $P_1 = \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \frac{b_1}{\mu(b_1) + \phi}$. When $b_1 > b_0$, det M < 1 can be rearranged to give

$$(P_0 + P_1) \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} N < 1.$$
(3.21)

Likewise, $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$ can be rearranged to give

$$\vartheta \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{1}{2}\frac{b_0}{\mu_B}\frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}\right) + P_0 + P_1 < [P_0 + P_1] \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi}N + 1,$$

$$\Leftrightarrow (P_0 + P_1) \left(1 - \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi}N\right) + \vartheta \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{1}{2}\frac{b_0}{\mu_B}\frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}\right) < 1.$$
(3.22)

Based upon how I have arranged (3.21) and (3.22), it is clear that if the left-hand side of (3.22) is always larger than the left-hand side of (3.21), then $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$ must be the limiting condition. It follows that for $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$ to be the condition, it is sufficient that

$$1 - \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi}N > \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi}N,$$

$$\Leftrightarrow 1 = \frac{1}{2}\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_0)+\phi}N > \frac{1}{2}\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi}N,$$

which is true because $\mu(b_1) > \mu(b_0)$. Now consider the case when $b_1 < b_0$. If $b_1 < b_0$, then $\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi} \vartheta \frac{1}{\mu_B} > \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_0)+\phi} \vartheta \frac{1}{\mu_B}$ so $P_1 < P_0$ otherwise there is no evolutionary trade-off. Then it follows that $P_0 + P_1 < 2P_0 < 1$, and det M < 1 can be rearranged to give

$$\frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1)+\phi}N < \frac{1}{P_0+P_1}.$$
(3.23)

Likewise, $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$ can be rearranged such that

$$\frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}N + \frac{1}{2}\vartheta\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}\frac{1}{\mu_{B}} + P_{1} + P_{0} < \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}N(P_{0}+P_{1}) + 1,$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}N[1-P_{0}-P_{1}] < 1-P_{0}-P_{1} - \frac{1}{2}\vartheta\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}\frac{1}{\mu_{B}},$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \frac{\frac{1}{4}(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}N < 1 - \frac{\frac{1}{2}\vartheta\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_{1})+\phi}\frac{1}{\mu_{B}}}{1-P_{0}-P_{1}}.$$
(3.24)

Notice that the left-hand side of (3.23) and the left-hand side of (3.24) are identical, yet the right-hand side of (3.24) is always smaller than the right-hand side of (3.23), therefore $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$ is the limiting condition. It follows that the invasion function under auxiliary control is $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$.

By rearranging $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$, the mutant can invade provided

$$\lambda(b_1, b_0) = \psi_M \left(\frac{2}{\mu_B} + \frac{b_0}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}\right) + \left(\frac{b_1}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} + \frac{b_0}{\mu(b_0) + \phi}\right) \left(1 - \frac{1}{4}\psi_M N\right) > \psi \frac{2}{\mu_B}.$$
 (3.25)

If $b_0 = 0$, (3.25) reduces to the condition for a helpful mutant to invade a selfish population when helping is under auxiliary control. Let $b_0 = 0$, and assume weak selection. Then performing a Taylor expansion of (3.25), and ignoring terms higher than first order, the condition for invasion can be simplified to

$$-\frac{1}{\mu(0)+\phi} \left. \frac{\mathrm{d}\mu(b_1)}{\mathrm{d}b_1} \right|_{b_1=0} + \frac{1}{4} \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \bar{A}} \frac{1}{\mu(0)+\phi} > 0.$$
(3.26)

I note the similarities between (3.26) and the condition obtained in the previous chapter (also see [18]). The most important difference between the two is that time spent as a productive helper, in this model $\frac{1}{\mu(0)+\phi}$, is no longer dependent upon breeder mortality, which in turn increases the benefits of helping. In [18] and the previous chapter, helpers were associated with a site rather than a breeder phenotype. When helpers are associated with a particular site, then death of the breeder ends the period for which the auxiliary can be a productive helper. On the other hand, if the auxiliary is associated with a breeder phenotype rather than a site, in the event of a breeder death the auxiliary can shift its help to another breeder in the group. This difference functions to promote the emergence of cooperative breeding, as expected [24].

Now, suppose that auxiliary help is under maternal control. To obtain the condition for invasion under maternal control, notice that in (3.17), whenever b_i or $\mu(b_i)$ is present, it is multiplied by A_{ij} . If I swap each instance of b_i or $\mu(b_i)$ with i = j, I obtain the linearized dynamics of a mutant population when the helping strategy is dictated by maternal phenotype.

3.4. Evolutionary dynamics

This slightly modifies the matrix FV^{-1} , (3.18), used for auxiliary control, specifically:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_1}{\phi + \mu(b_1)} \vartheta & \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_1}{\phi + \mu(b_1)} \vartheta + \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_M & \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi \\ \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_1}{\phi + \mu(b_1)} \vartheta & \frac{1}{2} \frac{b_1}{\phi + \mu(b_1)} \vartheta + \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi_M & \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} \vartheta \psi \\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{b_0}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \right) \vartheta \psi_M & \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{b_0}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \right) \vartheta \psi \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} .$$
(3.27)

The matrix (3.27) is block triangular, and the characteristic polynomial of the highlighted block is $\lambda (\lambda^2 + A_1\lambda + A_2)$, where

$$\operatorname{Tr} M = -A_1 = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{b_1}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \right) + \frac{b_1}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} \vartheta, \qquad (3.28)$$

$$\det M = A_2 = \frac{1}{2}\vartheta \frac{b_1}{\mu(b_1) + \phi}.$$
(3.29)

Using the Jury Conditions to determine stability, it is apparent by inspection that $|\operatorname{Tr} M| < \det M + 1$ is the limiting condition. It follows that the invasion condition can be written as

$$\lambda(b_1, b_0) = \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \bar{A}} \left(\frac{1}{\mu_B} + \frac{b_1}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \right) > 1.$$
(3.30)

Like (3.25), if $b_0 = 0$, (3.30) reduces to the condition for a helpful mutant to invade a selfish population when helping is under maternal control. Moreover, (3.30) has a simple biological interpretation: if the expected LRS of a rare mutant in a wild-type population at equilibrium is greater than that of its average wild-type counterpart (that is, $\frac{1}{2}\psi N = 1$ or right-hand side of (3.30)), the mutant will avoid extinction and invade.

3.4.1 Optimal strategy

I now look for the optimal helping strategy, or singular strategy [33], b^* . This can be obtained by differentiating either (3.25) or (3.30) with respect to b_1 , then setting $b_1 = b_0 = b^*$. Following some trivial reductions using the relation $\frac{1}{2}\psi N = 1$, the optimal strategy can be implicitly written as

$$-\frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial b_1} \left[\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \bar{A}} \frac{\zeta}{\mu_B} \right]_{b_1 = b_0 = b^*} = \mathcal{R}_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial b_1} \left[\frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \bar{A}} \frac{b_1}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} \right]_{b_1 = b_0 = b^*}, \quad (3.31)$$

where under auxiliary control, $\mathcal{R}_2 = \frac{1}{4}$ and $\zeta = 2$, while under maternal control, $\mathcal{R}_2 = \frac{1}{2}$, and $\zeta = 1$. From (3.31), it is clear that there exists scope for breeder-auxiliary conflict over the allocation of help. In particular, under maternal control, the costs of helping are always less

because the mutant breeder pays a smaller price as it is enlisting the helpers as opposed to being one of the helpers. As a result, breeders always want more help than the amount that auxiliaries are comfortable providing. This is intuitive: auxiliaries in my model pay the costs, and so while a breeder treats auxiliaries equally, the auxiliary favours itself over its siblings [21, 39].

Of course, (3.31) represents a point at which the local fitness gradient is zero, and does not necessarily correspond to a fitness maximum [33]. To determine whether (3.31) is, for example, a terminal point of evolution or a branching point, one must consider higher order effects. In Appendix B, I derive the conditions for the optimal strategies of (3.31) to be an evolutionarily stable strategy (ESS) [33, 35] and a convergence stable strategy [36]. Because these quantities are not easily amenable to biological interpretation, I do not analyze them further. However, one of the necessary (but not sufficient) conditions for (3.31) to be an ESS is that $\mu(b)$ must be a strictly accelerating function of *b*, so in what follows I assume this is true (recall that $\mu(b)$ is also strictly increasing with *b* in order for there to exist a trade-off).

3.5 Ecology and ecological constraints

I now consider the interaction between the optimal strategies and the ecology of the system, which I relate to the constraints of the ECH, specifically: the cost of dispersal, *c*, and the probability of successfully recruiting to the breeder class, ψ [10]. The other key ecological constraint is expected fecundity as an independent breeder [10]. In an established cooperatively breeding population, an individual can expect to generate indirect fitness benefits as an auxiliary, benefits which on average are equivalent to expected assisted fecundity as a breeder. Critically, to realize these benefits, an auxiliary does not need to become a breeder. Hence, if helping returns escalate, this can provide incentive to remain an auxiliary. Therefore, rather than using the original ecological constraint of the ECH, expected fecundity as an independent breeder, $\frac{2}{\mu_B} \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \tilde{A}}$, I instead use the difference between unassisted and assisted fecundity (i.e. $N_U - N_A$). Denoting this value as \hat{N} , or the relative expected fecundity an individual receives as an independent breeder, in my model this is: $\hat{N} = \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_1 + \tilde{A}} \left(\frac{2}{\mu_B} - \frac{2b}{\mu_B} \frac{\tilde{A}}{B}\right)$. Notice that if the focus is on emergence, then b = 0, and the constraint is identical to the one originally formulated in the ECH.

3.5.1 Cost of dispersal

The ECH predicts that the emergence of cooperative breeding is promoted when the cost of dispersal is increased. Since increasing the cost of dispersal reduces the likelihood of establishment as a breeder, it is expected that it should have a similar effect on the promotion of



Figure 3.1: Effect of the cost of dispersal, *c*, on the predicted optimal strategy, b^* . Dashed lines correspond to the scenario when helping is under maternal control, while solid lines correspond to when the helping is under auxiliary control. Each line represents a different value of breeder mortality, μ_B , from $\mu_B = 0.2$ to $\mu_B = 0.7$ in evenly spaced increments. Larger values of μ_B yielded larger predicted values of b^* . In this figure $\kappa = \kappa_1 = 1.0$, $\nu = 2.5$, and $\mu(b) = 0.1 + 0.1 b + 0.02 b^2$, but the same qualitative relationships were observed at all parameter combinations and functional forms of $\mu(b)$ investigated, provided $\mu(b)$ was strictly increasing and accelerating with *b*.

higher levels of help; in fact, in my model cost of dispersal is predicted to uniformly increase the optimal helping strategy under both breeder and auxiliary control (Fig. 3.1). Indeed, this result agrees with my results from the previous chapter (see also [18]).

3.5.2 Density-dependent effects

In my model, I have two density-dependent effects: density-dependent recruitment to the breeder class and density-dependent fecundity. The parameters controlling the magnitude of these two density-dependent interactions are κ and κ_1 , respectively. When κ (resp. κ_1) is small, breeder recruitment (resp. fecundity) is strongly affected by the density of breeders (resp. auxiliaries), whereas when κ (resp. κ_1) is large, breeder recruitment (resp. fecundity) is weakly

affected by density of breeders (resp. auxiliaries).

To understand the effect of varying κ and κ_1 upon (3.31), note that

$$\mathcal{R}_2 \frac{b^*}{\mu(b^*)} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\zeta (1-c)}{\mu_B},\tag{3.32}$$

is a particular solution to (3.31). To demonstrate this, simply substitute into (3.31) and reduce – explicit values of \overline{A} and \overline{B} are not needed for this particular case. The particular solution given by (3.32) admits a biological interpretation. Suppose we wanted to determine which life-history stage yields greater fitness returns, that is, who would an individual rather be, an auxiliary or breeder? To answer this question, we need to consider the fitness of a breeder independently of an auxiliary, and vice-versa. Doing so requires ignoring any assisted fecundity a breeder can expect and any movement between classes. Then, the left-hand side (LHS) of (3.32) represents the expected indirect fitness gains from helping, while the right-hand side (RHS) is the expected direct fitness gains as an unassisted breeder reduced by cost of dispersal. In both cases, these values are weighted by genetic relatedness to the new individuals produced, measured as a statistical probability. Therefore, when the LHS of (3.32) is greater than the RHS, an individual generates more indirect fitness returns as a breeder; whereas if the converse is true, an individual generates more direct fitness returns as a breeder.

Of course, it is important to note that as solutions deviate from (3.32), different aspects of the ecology come into play (i.e. κ , κ_1 , and equilibrium population values). I have simplified the interpretation by focusing on the comparison between $\mathcal{R}_2 \frac{b^*}{\mu(b^*)}$ and $\frac{1}{2} \frac{\zeta(1-c)}{\mu_B}$. This is why, for example, if the idealized direct benefits I have given here (i.e. $\frac{1}{2} \frac{\zeta(1-c)}{\mu_B}$) exceed the idealized indirect benefits (i.e. $\mathcal{R}_2 \frac{b^*}{\mu(b^*)}$) the actual results are not as simple as the optimal level of helping should be $b^* = 0$. The dilemma for the individual away from (3.32) should be viewed as something akin to a constrained optimization problem – individuals are attempting to maximize (3.32) subject to a number of constraints, which are not known in the absence of explicit solutions to \overline{A} and \overline{B} .

Returning to density-dependent effects, when (3.32) is satisfied, b^* is independent of both κ and κ_1 . However, if this equality is violated, qualitatively different behaviours of b^* with respect to varying κ and κ_1 are generated depending upon what side of (3.32) (i.e. whether LHS is larger than RHS or vice-versa) we are on. In the event κ_1 becomes large, that is, fecundity is only weakly constrained by the density of auxiliaries, (3.1) reduces to

$$\dot{B} \approx \mu_B B + \frac{(1-c)\nu\kappa}{\kappa+B}A,$$

$$\dot{A} \approx \mu(b)A + B + bA - \frac{\nu\kappa}{\kappa+B}A.$$
(3.33)

System (3.33) can be solved for explicit equilibrium solutions, in particular, the non-trivial equilibrium, \bar{A} and \bar{B} , is:

$$\bar{B} \approx \kappa \frac{\mu(b) + \nu}{\mu(b) - b} (R_0 - 1),$$

$$\bar{A} \approx \frac{\mu_B}{(1 - c) \kappa \nu} \bar{B} \left(\kappa + \bar{B} \right).$$
(3.34)

Substituting these into (3.31) and solving the differential equation shows that as κ_1 becomes large, the solutions converge to (3.32) (Fig. 3.2). On the other hand, if κ becomes large, that is, breeder recruitment is only weakly constrained by the density of breeders, the approximate solutions to \bar{A} and \bar{B} , obtained similarly to (3.35) are:

$$\bar{B} \approx \frac{\nu (1-c)\kappa_1}{\mu_B} (R_0 - 1),$$

$$\bar{A} \approx \frac{\mu_B}{(1-c)\nu} \bar{B}.$$
(3.35)

and when these are substituted into (3.31), the solution of the differential equation is

$$\mu(b^*) = \left(\frac{\zeta (1-c) \nu}{\mu_B} + \frac{\mathcal{R}_2}{\mathcal{R}_1} b^*\right) \mu_0 - \nu$$
(3.36)

where μ_0 is the death rate of selfish auxiliaries. If $\mu_0 = \frac{\mu_B}{\zeta(1-c)}$, then the solution is simply (3.32). Therefore, as κ increases, solutions converge to the curves specified by this equation (Fig. 3.2). Of course, the behaviour of the differential equation given by (3.31) when κ and κ_1 are not large and we are away from the solution given by (3.32) differs, but for all functional forms of $\mu(b)$ that were strictly increasing and accelerating, I found qualitatively similar results to those plotted in Figure 3.2.

To understand the biological interpretation of these results, observe that for a fixed value of breeder mortality, μ_B , cost of dispersal, *c*, and functional form of $\mu(b)$, the relationship given by (3.32) is driven by b^* : it is this value that the individual manipulates to maximize the more valuable fitness return (i.e. LHS or RHS of (3.32)). Suppose indirect fitness benefits gained as a helper surpass the direct fitness benefits gained as a breeder (LHS greater than RHS of (3.32)). Then the focus of the individual is upon increasing the level of help, b^* , in order to maximize the LHS of (3.32) (that is, $\mathcal{R}_2 \frac{b^*}{\mu(b^*)}$). When the effect of density-dependence upon fecundity increases (κ_1 decreases), less individuals are produced per unit of help, so it is necessary to increase the level of help to compensate. Similarly, when recruitment becomes increasingly independent of breeder density, or κ increases, individuals recruit to the breeder class at a higher rate, meaning less time is spent as an auxiliary, and individuals are thus motivated to increase the level of help, despite the associated greater risks. Now, suppose that the RHS of



Figure 3.2: Effect of density-dependent breeder recruitment, κ , density-dependent fecundity, κ_1 , probability of recruitment, ψ , and relative fecundity, \hat{N} , on the predicted optimal strategy, b^* . Dashed curves correspond to the optimal strategy under maternal control, solid curves to the optimal strategy under auxiliary control. Heavy-set dashed straight line represents the critical solution, (3.32), at which the behaviour of system changes changes. For all values above this line, $\mathcal{R}_2 \frac{b^*}{\mu(b^*)} > \frac{1}{2} \frac{\zeta(1-c)}{\mu_B}$, while below, the inequality is reversed. Both solutions above the line use $\mu_B = 0.95$, while below $\mu_B = 0.2$. The remaining parameter values for κ and κ_1 plots were $\kappa = 1$ or $\kappa_1 = 1$ depending on which was fixed, $\nu = 1.5$, and c = 0.1, and $\mu(b) = 0.18 + 0.06 b + 0.05 b^2$. The same qualitative relationships were observed at all parameter combinations and functional forms of $\mu(b)$ investigated, provided $\mu(b)$ was strictly increasing and accelerating with b.

(3.32) is greater. Then the focus of an individual is on decreasing the level of help provided to reduce its mortality risk as an auxiliary. If fecundity is strongly constrained by density (κ_1 is small), then an individual wants to decrease the level of help provided so as not to pay the same cost on a depreciating return. If recruitment is weakly effected by breeder density (κ large), the constraints on becoming a breeder are reduced, and an individual is motivated to decrease the amount of help it provides to reduce the chance of dying before becoming a breeder.

Importantly, the qualitative behaviour around $\mathcal{R}_2 \frac{b^*}{\mu(b^*)} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\zeta(1-c)}{\mu_B}$ directly impacts the effect of two of the ecological constraints upon the optimal strategy, specifically: probability of securing an independent breeding opportunity, ψ , and the difference between unassisted and assisted fecundity, \hat{N} . The ECH predicts that increasing expected fecundity as an independent breeder, \hat{N} , and increasing probability of recruitment, ψ , should hinder the emergence of helping [10]. I found that when the expected indirect fitness gains as an auxiliary are less than the expected direct fitness gains as a breeder (LHS < RHS of (3.32)), that is, helpers are making the best of a bad situation [20], the constraints act to decrease the optimal level of helping (Fig. 3.2), as predicted by the ECH. However, when the situation is reversed, and indirect fitness gains as an auxiliary exceed the direct fitness gains as a breeder (LHS > RHS of (3.32)), an individual has sufficient incentive as an auxiliary that they are no longer simply making the best of a bad situation. That is, cooperative breeding is no longer an evolutionary puzzle, and individuals are motivated to help out of their own self interest. When this occurs, the constraints ψ and \hat{N} have the opposite effect on optimal level of help (Fig. 3.2), that is, an increasing probability of recruitment means that auxiliaries will opt to help at higher levels, despite the associated increase in mortality, because increasing ψ means less time spent as an auxiliary. Similarly, increasing expected relative fecundity, \hat{N} , compels auxiliaries to help at higher levels, because the cost of doing so is minimized.

Breeder mortality

Finally, my results illustrate that under both maternal and auxiliary control, increasing breeder mortality μ_B promoted higher levels of helping (see Fig. 3.1 and Fig. 3.2). While high breeder mortality, μ_B , does result in high population turn-over, the benefits of becoming a breeder are tempered by the corresponding reduction in life-time fecundity as a breeder. Hence, it is often more prudent for the auxiliary to invest in helping, despite the costs, a result that has been predicted elsewhere [10]. This result emphasizes an important point: considering auxiliary and breeder mortality as independent processes facilitates direct analysis of their individual effects rather than focusing on an all encompassing quality such as 'long-lived' without partitioning life span into stage structured components. This is particularly true when the risks associated with helping (e.g. higher mortality) are confined to a single stage (e.g. helping as an auxiliary does not effect the mortality risk as a breeder).

Of course, the magnitude of the breeder mortality parameter resulted in qualitatively different relationships between the constraints, ψ and \hat{N} , and the optimal strategy b^* , depending upon what side of (3.32) we are on (Fig. 3.2). That breeder mortality can have such a qualitatively divergent effect upon the optimal strategy, depending upon the ecology, was also observed in the previous chapter when the focus was on evolutionary emergence of cooperative breeding (see [18]).

3.6 Concluding remarks

In this chapter, I modelled the evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding by using an explicit model of population dynamics. I supposed that auxiliaries provided help at a level $b \ge 0$, which had an additive effect upon increasing breeder fecundity, but doing so increased the helpers mortality, $\mu(b)$, which I assumed was a strictly increasing (and accelerating) function of *b*. I considered both auxiliary and maternal control over the helping strategy auxiliaries employed, and was able to obtain the optimal strategy, b^* . My analysis revealed that breeders always want auxiliaries to help at higher levels than that which they would prefer.

While throughout this chapter I assumed that either auxiliaries or breeders had perfect control over what strategy was employed, in reality it is likely far more complex. My decision to focus on the extremes was for illustrative purposes of the scope for conflict. My maternalauxiliary conflict arose from a purposefully simplified mechanism to ensure analytic tractability of my model, but other, more complex, maternal-auxiliary conflicts are likely to exist. For example, if the production of oocytes comes at a cost to the breeder in the form of higher mortality, than a breeder may be inclined to suppress helping in some instances. On the other hand, if auxiliary help functioned to improve offspring survival, rather than boosting fecundity, load-lightening could come into play [40], but this would require a different model.

I related the results of my model for the optimal strategy to the constraints of the ECH argued to promote cooperative breeding [9, 10, 15]. I found that the cost of dispersal, c, performed as predicted by the original ECH [10]. That is, the higher the cost of dispersal, the higher the optimal level of help, b^* . The other two primary constraints, specifically, probability of recruiting to the breeder class, ψ , and what I called expected relative fecundity as an independent breeder, \hat{N} , had a more complicated relationship. I found that the predictions of the ECH about the effect of the constraints ψ and \hat{N} upon the promotion of the emergence of helping can be extended to predict the optimal strategy – provided helpers are 'making the best of a bad situation' [20]. However, my results showed that if the indirect fitness gains of an auxiliary exceed the direct fitness gains of an unassisted breeder, the motivation for helping changes,

and helpers are no longer trying to make the best of a bad situation. Instead, auxiliaries are motivated to escalate the level of help, despite the increased mortality risks, as the objective is no longer becoming a breeder. As a result, the constraints of the ECH have the converse effect: increasing the probability of recruitment, ψ and expected relative fecundity, \hat{N} , served to increase the optimal level of help.

By assuming auxiliaries were imprinted upon a phenotype rather than associated with a specific site, I created conditions that enhanced the evolution of cooperation [24]. The critical difference is that when auxiliaries associate with a specific site, the amount of time spent as a productive helper is dependent upon breeder mortality [18]. When the association is with a phenotype, if the breeder dies, the helper can simply switch to helping another breeder in the group. However, I would argue that the same qualitative results should be expected irrespective of whether or not the association is with a site or a phenotype.

References

- [1] Woxvold, I. A. & Magrath, M. J. L., 2005 Helping enhances multiple components of reproductive success in the cooperatively breeding apostlebird **74**, 1039–1050.
- [2] Griffin, A. S. & West, S. A., 2003 Kin discrimination and the benefit of helping in cooperatively breeding vertebrates. *Science* **302**, 634–636.
- [3] Brouwer, L., Tinbergen, J. M., Both, C., Bristol, R., Richardson, D. S. & Komdeur, J., 2009 Experimental evidence for density-dependent reproduction in a cooperatively breeding passerine. *Ecology* **90**, 729–741.
- [4] Hodge, S. J., Manica, A., Flower, T. P. & Clutton-Brock, T. H., 2008 Determinants of reproductive success in dominant female meerkats. J. Anim. Ecol. 77, 92–102.
- [5] Pope, T. R., 2000 Reproductive success increases with degree of kinship in cooperative coalitions of female red howler monkeys (Alouatta seniculus) **48**, 253–267.
- [6] Rabenold, K. N., 1990 Campylorhynchus wrens: the ecology of delayed dispersal and cooperation in the Venezuelan savanna. In Cooperative breeding in birds (ed. Stacey, PB and Koenig, WD). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [7] Reyer, H. U., 1984 Investment and relatedness: a cost/benefit analysis of breeding and helping in the pied kingfisher (*Ceryle rudis*). *Anim. Behav.* **32**, 1163–1178.
- [8] Heinsohn, R. & Legge, S., 1999 The cost of helping. Trends Ecol. Evol. 14, 53-57.
- [9] Brown, J. L., 1987 *Helping and Communal Breeding in Birds*. Monographs in Behavior and Ecology. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- [10] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping I: An ecological constraints model. *Am. Nat.* 119, 29–39.
- [11] Cockburn, A., 1998 Evolution of helping behavior in cooperatively breeding birds. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* 29, 141–177.
- [12] Stacey, P. & Ligon, J., 1991 The benefits-of-philopatry hypothesis for the evolution of cooperative breeding - variation in territory quality and group-size effects. *Am. Nat.* 137, 831–846.
- [13] Arnold, K. E. & Owens, I. P. F., 1998 Cooperative breeding in birds: a comparative test of the life history hypothesis. *Proc. R. Soc. B-Biol. Sci.* 265, 739–745.

- [14] Covas, R. & Griesser, M., 2007 Life history and the evolution of family living in birds. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci. 274, 1349–1357.
- [15] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping II: the role of behavioral conflict. Am. Nat. 119, 40–53.
- [16] Motro, U., 1993 Helpers at parents nest a game-theoretic approach. J. Theor. Biol. 163, 127–134.
- [17] Pen, I. & Weissing, F. J., 2000 Towards a unified theory of cooperative breeding: the role of ecology and life history re-examined. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* 267, 2411–2418.
- [18] McLeod, D. V. & Wild, G., 2013 Ecological constraints influence the emergence of cooperative breeding when population dynamics determine the fitness of helpers. *Evolution* In press.
- [19] Russell, A. F. & Lummaa, V., 2009 Maternal effects in cooperative breeders: from hymenopterans to humans. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B* 364, 1143–1167.
- [20] Dickinson, J. L. & Hatchwell, B. J., 2004 The fitness consequences of helping. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, WD and Dickinson, JL). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [21] Trivers, R. L., 1974 Parent-offspring conflict. Amer. Zool. 4, 249–264.
- [22] Koenig, W. D. & Haydock, J., 2004 Incest and incest avoidance. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, WD and Dickinson, JL). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [23] Cockburn, A., 2006 Prevalence of different modes of parental care in birds. Proc. R. Soc. B 273, 1375–1383.
- [24] Hatchwell, B. J., 2009 The evolution of cooperative breeding in birds: kinship, dispersal and life history. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B* **364**, 3217–3227.
- [25] Emlen, S. T., 2004 White-fronted bee-eaters: helping in a colonially nesting species. In *Cooperative breeding in birds: long-term studies of ecology and behavior* (ed. Stacey, PB and Koenig, WD). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [26] Dickinson, J. L., Koenig, W. D. & Pitelka, F. A., 1996 Fitness consequences of helping behavior in the western bluebird. *Behav. Ecol.* 7, 168–177.
- [27] Kokko, H. & Ekman, J., 2002 Delayed dispersal as a route to breeding: Territorial inheritance, safe havens, and ecological constraints. *Am. Nat.* **160**, 468–484.
- [28] Koenig, W. D., Pitelka, F., Carmen, W. J., Mumme, R. L. & Stanback, M. T., 1992 The evolution of delayed dispersal in cooperative breeders. *Q. Rev. Biol.* 67, 111–150.

- [29] Perko, L., 1996 *Differential Equations and Dynamic Systems*. Texts in Applied Mathematics. New York: Springer.
- [30] Paquet, M., Covas, R., Chastel, O., Parenteau, C. & Doutrelant, C., 2013 Maternal Effects in Relation to Helper Presence in the Cooperatively Breeding Sociable Weaver. *PLoS One* 8.
- [31] van den Driessche, P. & Watmough, J., 2002 Reproduction numbers and sub-threshold endemic equilibria for compartmental models of disease transmission. *Math. Biosci.* **180**, 29–48.
- [32] Hurford, A., Cownden, D. & Day, T., 2010 Next-generation tools for evolutionary invasion analyses. J. R. Soc. Interface 7, 561–571.
- [33] Geritz, S. A. H., Kisdi, E., Meszena, G. & Metz, J. A. J., 1998 Evolutionarily singular strategies and the adaptive growth and branching of the evolutionary tree. *Evol. Ecol.* **12**, 35–57.
- [34] Taylor, P. D. & Frank, S. A., 1996 How to make a kin selection model. *J. Theor. Biol.* **180**, 27–37.
- [35] Maynard Smith, J. M. & Price, G. R., 1973 The logic of animal conflict. *Nature* 246, 15–18.
- [36] Christiansen, F., 1991 On conditions for evolutionary stability for a continuously varying character. *Am. Nat.* **138**, 37–50.
- [37] Hamilton, W. D., 1964 Genetical evolution of social behaviour. I and II. *J. Theor. Biol.* 7, 1–52.
- [38] Frank, S. A., 1986 Dispersal polymorphisms in subdivided populations. *J. Theor. Biol.* **122**, 303–309.
- [39] Frank, S. A., 1998 *Foundations of social evolution*. Monographs in Behavior and Ecology. Princeton University Press.
- [40] Heinsohn, R. G., 2004 Parental care, load-lightening, and costs. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, W D and Dickinson, J L). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.

Chapter 4

Summary and future work

4.1 Summary of thesis

Cooperative breeding is a social behaviour in which certain individuals (i.e. auxiliaries) postpone or forgo reproduction to help breeding individuals. Because the act of helping comes at some cost [1], why an individual would opt to cooperate rather than behave selfishly is almost paradoxical when viewed from the perspective of the theory of natural selection, and as a result has been studied extensively.

While there are a number of evolutionary explanations for the emergence of cooperative breeding [2–5], one of the most prominent is the Ecological Constraints Hypothesis (ECH) [2, 3, 6]. The ECH proposes that helping is motivated by ecological limitations, or ecological constraints, upon independent breeding. These constraints are: a high cost of dispersal, a low probability of recruitment to the breeder class, and low expected fecundity as an independent breeder [2]. While the ECH has empirical support [7, 8], theoretical support is lacking, as the models that have agreed with it failed to properly account for population dynamics [6, 9, 10]. The one model which did explicitly account for population dynamics by Pen and Weissing [11], found that provided confounding factors such as territory inheritance were removed, the ECH was insufficient to predict the emergence of cooperative breeding.

In Chapter 2, I revisited the effect of ecological constraints upon the emergence of cooperative breeding. By using an explicit population model, I was able to show that ecological constraints alone are sufficient to drive the emergence of cooperative breeding, contrary to results found elsewhere [11]. The reason my results contradicted those of Pen and Weissing [11] is because their model equally exposed individuals to the ecological constraint, irrespective of whether or not they chose to help, something which my model did not do. To make my results accessible to biologists, I interpreted the condition for the emergence of cooperative breeding in terms of inclusive fitness [12]. Because of the explicit nature of my model, I was also able to obtain novel results about the effect of breeder mortality. Specifically, changing breeding mortality alters the expected time an auxiliary can serve as a productive helper, but also the amount of time spent in the auxiliary class. Therefore, in some circumstances breeder mortality can promote cooperation, and in others, hinder it.

Despite the large number of explanations for the emergence of cooperative breeding, little has been done on the long-term evolutionary implications, or what constitutes an optimal strategy. The few models that have looked at optimal strategies [6, 9], did so without considering population dynamics, an approach that can lead to ecologically unrealistic or misleading results [11]. As a result, it is not known when existing theory for the emergence can or cannot be used to predict the escalation of help, nor what the effect of ecology is upon optimal strategies. Moreover, because the cost of helping is often paid asymmetrically by auxiliaries, the long-term evolution of cooperative breeding has the potential for breeder-auxiliary conflict over what the optimal strategy should be [6, 13], yet little has been done to examine this from a theoretical perspective (but see [6]).

In Chapter 3, I examined the full evolutionary dynamics of cooperative breeding using a population explicit model and the tools of adaptive dynamics. I was able to relate and extend the predictions made by the ECH for the emergence of cooperative breeding to the expected optimal strategy. In particular, I showed that provided helpers are making the best of a bad situation [14], the constraints featured in the ECH can be used to predict the expected optimal strategy similar to how the ECH intended them for emergence. However, when fitness returns as an auxiliary exceed those of a breeder, the constraints of the ECH predicted to hinder the emergence of helping function instead act to facilitate higher levels of optimal strategies. When this occurs, cooperative breeding is not much of an evolutionary puzzle as cooperation is actually motivated by self-interest. Throughout this chapter, I juxtaposed the case in which helping was under auxiliary control and the case in which helping was under maternal control, providing the scope for breeder-auxiliary conflict. I found that breeders always want auxiliaries to provide help at a level higher than that which auxiliaries prefer, a result similar to that found for scenarios involving dispersal [15, 16].

4.2 Future work

4.2.1 Breeder-auxiliary conflict

In Chapter 3, I looked at a simple breeder-auxiliary conflict. Part of the simplicity was because the costs were paid solely by the auxiliary. This contributed to the breeder always wanting auxiliaries to help at a higher level than that which the auxiliaries were willing to provide. However, there are other, more complicated potential trade-offs that could yield different results. For example, suppose that the rate at which a breeder produced oocytes dictated its mortality rate. In such a scenario, increases in auxiliary help would hasten the death of the breeder, and as such, it is possible that in some circumstances, a breeder would opt to suppress helping. Eviction is present in some cooperatively breeding species [17], so it is possible that this conflict is a motivating factor in breeder eviction of helpful auxiliaries. An interesting concept would be if territory inheritance were included in the model, as then the auxiliaries could have the additional motivation to help at higher levels because the demise of their parents would facilitate their own succession.

Another potential conflict could arise if I instead had explicitly modelled parental care. To do so, I would have to add a third stage to the population, such that when individuals are born, they enter an 'offspring' stage, during which breeder care and help by auxiliaries would increase survivorship or accelerate maturation. Individuals would have to pass through this maturation stage in order to become auxiliaries; once an auxiliary they could become a potential helper. Obviously, providing care would come at a cost for both breeders and auxiliaries, and so if breeders expect auxiliaries to help, they may lower the amount of care they provide in response. This phenomenon is called 'load-lightening' and is present in many cooperatively breeding avian species [18–20] and should yield considerable range for breeder-auxiliary conflicts.

4.2.2 Co-evolution of helping and the sex-ratio

In many cooperatively breeding species, there is a sex-ratio bias towards the more helpful sex [21]. The idea behind this behaviour is that helpers repay part of the cost of their production by helping, which reduces the net cost of their production [22–24]. While a number of models have examined the evolution of sex-ratios in cooperatively breeding populations [25, 26], no work has been done on the co-evolution of helping and sex-ratio. As a result, the evolution of sex-ratio bias in emerging cooperatively breeding systems is poorly understood from a theoretical perspective, and this has led to some confusion about what ecological conditions will promote or suppress sex-ratio and helping co-evolution [24]. Modification of one of the models used in this thesis to allow for the evolution of a second trait controlling sex would allow one to address this topic.

References

- [1] Heinsohn, R. & Legge, S., 1999 The cost of helping. Trends Ecol. Evol. 14, 53–57.
- [2] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping I: An ecological constraints model. *Am. Nat.* **119**, 29–39.
- [3] Brown, J. L., 1987 *Helping and Communal Breeding in Birds*. Monographs in Behavior and Ecology. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- [4] Covas, R. & Griesser, M., 2007 Life history and the evolution of family living in birds. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* 274, 1349–1357.
- [5] Arnold, K. E. & Owens, I. P. F., 1998 Cooperative breeding in birds: a comparative test of the life history hypothesis. *Proc. R. Soc. B-Biol. Sci.* **265**, 739–745.
- [6] Emlen, S., 1982 The evolution of helping II: the role of behavioral conflict. *Am. Nat.* **119**, 40–53.
- [7] Hannon, S., Mumme, R., Koenig, W. & Pitelka, F., 1985 Replacement of breeders and within-group conflict in the cooperatively breeding acorn woodpecker. *Behav. Ecol. Sociobiol.* 17, 303–312.
- [8] Pruett-Jones, S. & Lewis, M., 1990 Sex-ratio and habitat limitation promote delayed dispersal in superb fairy-wrens. *Nature* **348**, 541–542.
- [9] Motro, U., 1993 Helpers at parents nest a game-theoretic approach. J. Theor. Biol. 163, 127–134.
- [10] Reeve, H. K. & Ratnieks, F. L. W., 1993 Queen-queen conflicts in polygynous societies: mutual tolerance and reproductive skew. In *Queen Number and Sociality in Insects* (ed. L. Keller), pp. 45–85. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, UK.
- [11] Pen, I. & Weissing, F. J., 2000 Towards a unified theory of cooperative breeding: the role of ecology and life history re-examined. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B-Biol. Sci.* 267, 2411–2418.
- [12] Hamilton, W. D., 1964 Genetical evolution of social behaviour. I and II. J. Theor. Biol. 7, 1–52.
- [13] Russell, A. F. & Lummaa, V., 2009 Maternal effects in cooperative breeders: from hymenopterans to humans. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B* 364, 1143–1167.

- [14] Dickinson, J. L. & Hatchwell, B. J., 2004 The fitness consequences of helping. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, WD and Dickinson, JL). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [15] Frank, S. A., 1986 Dispersal polymorphisms in subdivided populations. J. Theor. Biol. 122, 303–309.
- [16] Frank, S. A., 1998 *Foundations of social evolution*. Monographs in Behavior and Ecology. Princeton University Press.
- [17] Cant, M. A., Hodge, S. J., Bell, M. B. V., Gilchrist, J. S. & Nichols, H. J., 2010 Reproductive control via eviction (but not the threat of eviction) in banded mongooses. *Proc. R. Soc. B-Biol. Sci.* 277, 2219–2226.
- [18] Hatchwell, B. J., 1999 Investment strategies of breeders in avian cooperative breeding systems. *Am. Nat* **154**, 205–219.
- [19] Heinsohn, R. G., 2004 Parental care, load-lightening, and costs. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, W D and Dickinson, J L). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [20] Russell, A., Langmore, N. E., Gardner, J. L. & Kilner, R. M., 2008 Maternal investment tactics in superb fairy-wrens. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond.*, B 275, 29–36.
- [21] Komdeur, J., 2004 Sex-ratio manipulation. In *Ecology and Evolution of Cooperative Breeding in Birds* (ed. Koenig, WD and Dickinson, JL). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- [22] Trivers, R. & Willard, D., 1973 Natural-selection of parental ability to vary sex-ratio of offspring. *Science* 179, 90–92.
- [23] Emlen, S. T., Emlen, J. M. & Levin, S. A., 1986 Sex ratios in species with helpers-at-thenest. Am. Nat. 127.
- [24] Koenig, W. & Walters, J., 1999 Sex-ratio selection in species with helpers at the nest: The repayment model revisited. Am. Nat. 153, 124–130.
- [25] Wild, G., 2006 Sex ratios when helpers stay at the nest. *Evolution* **60**, 2012–2022.
- [26] Pen, I. & Weissing, F. J., 2000 Sex-ratio optimization with helpers at the nest. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B 267, 539–543.

Appendix A

Derivation of mutant equations

In what follows I explain the derivation of the mutant equations from the main text. I use all previously defined parameters, details of which are provided in the main text and are thus omitted here for brevity.

Suppose there are two types of individuals, wild-type and heterozygous. Because the mutant is rare, there are no homozygous mutant individuals and so I do not consider them here. Suppose there is some large number, *n*, territories in the environment. Each territory contains some variable number of auxiliaries, and has a single breeding site which can be either occupied or unoccupied. Let $I_i^{(j)}(t)$ denote the status of a breeder of type j (j = 0 if wild-type, j = 1if heterozygous) on patch *i* at time *t*, that is, if a breeder of type *j* is present, then $I_i^{(j)}(t) = 1$. Otherwise, $I_i^{(j)}(t) = 0$. Similarly, let $J_i^{(j)}(t) \ge 0$ denote the number of auxiliaries of type *j* (j = 0if wild-type, j = 1 if heterozygous) present on patch *i* at time *t*. Suppose a small increment of time Δt has elapsed. We now want to know the expected number and type of breeders and auxiliaries on patch *i* at time $t + \Delta t$.

First, the expected status of a heterozygous breeder on patch *i* at time $t + \Delta t$ after some simplification is

$$\frac{E[I_i^{(1)}(t+\Delta t)|S] - I_i^{(1)}(t)}{\Delta t} = -m_x I_i^{(1)}(t) + \left(1 - I_i^{(0)}(t) - I_i^{(1)}(t)\right) \frac{(1-c)\tilde{d}}{n} \sum_{k=1}^n J_k^{(1)}(t) + O(\Delta t),$$
(A.1)

where I have divided through by Δt and let S denote the state of the n patches at time t.

Likewise, the expected number of heterozygous auxiliaries on the *i*-th patch at time $t + \Delta t$ is

$$\frac{E[J_i^{(1)}(t+\Delta t)|S] - J_i^{(1)}(t)}{\Delta t} = -\tilde{m}_y J_i^{(1)}(t) - J_i^{(1)}(t) \frac{\tilde{d}}{n} \sum_{k=1}^n \left(1 - I_k^{(0)}(t) - I_k^{(1)}(t)\right) + \left(b + h J_i^{(1)}(t)\right) \left(I_i^{(0)}(t) \frac{\sum_k I_k^{(1)}(t)}{\sum_k \left(I_k^{(0)}(t) + I_k^{(1)}(t)\right)} + \frac{1}{2} I_i^{(1)}(t)\right) + O(\Delta t). \quad (A.2)$$

Now, in order to have a closed system of differential equations describing the mutant population dynamics, I must also keep track of the cross products $I_i^{(1)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t)$ and $I_i^{(0)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t)$ and their expected values at time $t + \Delta t$ (notice that $I_i^{(1)}(t) I_i^{(1)}(t) = I_i^{(1)}(t)$ by definition). After some trivial reduction and dividing through by Δt , the cross products can be formulated as

$$\frac{E[I_i^{(1)}(t+\Delta t) J_i^{(1)}(t+\Delta t)|S] - I_i^{(1)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t)}{\Delta t} = -\left(m_x + \tilde{m}_y\right) I_i^{(1)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t) + J_i^{(1)}(t) \left(1 - I_i^{(0)}(t) - I_i^{(1)}(t)\right) \frac{(1-c)\tilde{d}}{n} \sum_k J_k^{(1)}(t) + \frac{1}{2} \left(b + h J_i^{(1)}(t)\right) I_i^{(1)}(t) - I_i^{(1)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t) \frac{\tilde{d}}{n} \sum_k \left(1 - I_k^{(0)}(t) - I_k^{(1)}(t)\right) + O(\Delta t), \quad (A.3)$$

and

$$\frac{E[I_i^{(0)}(t+\Delta t) J_i^{(1)}(t+\Delta t)|S] - I_i^{(0)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t)}{\Delta t} = -\left(m_x + \tilde{m}_y\right) I_i^{(0)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t)
+ J_i^{(1)}(t) \left(1 - I_i^{(0)}(t) - I_i^{(1)}(t)\right) \frac{(1-c)\tilde{d}}{n} \sum_k J_k^{(1)}(t) - I_i^{(0)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t) \frac{\tilde{d}}{n} \sum_k \left(1 - I_k^{(0)}(t) - I_k^{(1)}(t)\right)
+ \frac{1}{2} \left(b + h J_i^{(1)}(t)\right) I_i^{(0)}(t) \frac{\sum_k I_k^{(1)}(t)}{\sum_k \left(I_k^{(0)}(t) + I_k^{(1)}(t)\right)} + O(\Delta t). \quad (A.4)$$

The reader might be confused as to why the death of the breeder and the death of an auxiliary appear to have the same magnitude of effect, other than the different per-capita rate constants. The reason is that because the derivation is reliant upon initial and final states, which after reduction yields the same answer. To see this, if I write out the change in state in full, the

probability a breeder dies is

$$m_x \Delta t I_i^{(j)}(t) \left(\left[I_i^{(j)}(t) - 1 \right] J_i^{(1)}(t) - I_i^{(j)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t) \right) = -m_x \Delta t I_i^{(j)}(t) J_i^{(1)}(t),$$
(A.5)

whereas the probability an auxiliary dies is

$$\tilde{m}_{y} \Delta t J_{i}^{(1)}(t) \left(I_{i}^{(j)}(t) \left[J_{i}^{(1)}(t) - 1 \right] - I_{i}^{(j)}(t) J_{i}^{(1)}(t) \right) = -\tilde{m}_{y} \Delta t I_{i}^{(j)}(t) J_{i}^{(1)}(t),$$
(A.6)

where the term in the round brackets is the change in state. Hence, all that distinguishes the two is the per-capita multiplier rate. Now, let $X_m(t) = \sum_i \frac{I_i^{(1)}(t)}{n}$, $X(t) = \sum_i \frac{I_i^{(0)}(t)}{n}$, $Y_m(t) = \sum_i \frac{J_i^{(1)}(t)}{n}$, $Y_m(t) = \sum_i \frac{I_i^{(1)}(t)}{n}$, $X(t) = \sum_i \frac{I_i^{(1)}(t)}{n}$, $Y_m(t) = \sum_i \frac{$

$$\begin{split} \dot{X}_m &= -m_x X_m + \tilde{d} \left(1 - c \right) \left(1 - X - X_m \right) Y_m, \\ \dot{Y}_m &= -\tilde{m}_y Y_m - \tilde{d} \left(1 - X - X_m \right) Y_m + \frac{1}{2} \left(b X + h \tilde{Z}_m \right) \frac{X_m}{X + X_m} + \frac{1}{2} \left(b X_m + h Z_m \right), \\ \dot{Z}_m &= - \left(m_x + \tilde{m}_y \right) Z_m + \left(Y_m - \tilde{Z}_m - Z_m \right) \left(1 - c \right) \tilde{d} Y_m + \frac{1}{2} \left(b X_m + h Z_m \right) - Z_m \tilde{d} \left(1 - X - X_m \right), \\ \dot{Z}_m &= - \left(m_x + \tilde{m}_y \right) \tilde{Z}_m + \left(Y_m - \tilde{Z}_m - Z_m \right) \left(1 - c \right) \tilde{d} Y_m + \frac{1}{2} \left(b X + h \tilde{Z}_m \right) \frac{X_m}{X + X_m} - \tilde{Z}_m \tilde{d} \left(1 - X - X_m \right), \end{split}$$

where dots denote differentiation with respect to time *t*. When the mutant is rare and the population is at the wild-type equilibria, $X = \bar{X}$, and we ignore higher order terms of X_m and Y_m . Then, this system can be non-dimensionalized and linearized about the MFE to give the system in the main text. \tilde{Z}_m is omitted from that version because the eigenvalue associated with it is always strictly negative.

Appendix B

Higher-order evolutionary dynamics

B.1 Evolutionary stability

The optimal strategies given in the main text represent regions of phenotype space where the local fitness gradient is equal to zero. To determine whether they are fitness minima or maxima requires checking the Evolutionary Stable Strategy (ESS) condition [1, 2]. An ESS strategy is a strategy which satisfies

$$\left. \frac{\partial^2 \lambda \left(b_1, \, b_0 \right)}{\partial b_1^2} \right|_{b_1 = b_0 = b^*} < 0. \tag{B.1}$$

Recall that $\lambda(b_1, b_0)$ is the invasion function. Following the procedure steps in (B.1), the strategy for maternal control is ESS provided

$$\left. \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 \mu(b)}{\mathrm{d}b^2} \right|_{b=b^*} > 0 \tag{B.2}$$

That is, provided the costs of helping accelerate with increasing help, the singular strategy is stable under maternal control. On the other hand, when help is under under auxiliary control, the optimal strategy is ESS provided

$$0 < -\frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial b_1^2} \left[\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_1) + \phi} \frac{2}{\mu_B} \right]_{b_1 = b_0 = b^*} + \frac{1}{8} \left. \frac{d^2\mu(b_1)}{db_1^2} \right|_{b_1 = b^*} \frac{b^*}{(\mu(b^*) + \phi)^2} \tag{B.3}$$

In this case, it is a necessary, but not sufficient, condition for (B.2) to hold. Because (B.3) does not hold for all $\mu(b)$ satisfying (B.2), maternally control is stable over a larger region of ecological space. There is a second condition required to ensure that (3.31) is a terminal point of evolution; this is given by the so-called convergence stability condition [3]. Convergence

stability is often of interest because there exist stability conditions under which a singular strategy is an evolutionary branching point [2], however, as I assumed random mating, speciation is not possible in my model [4].

B.2 Convergence stability

For convergence stability, we require that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}b_0} \left[\left. \frac{\partial \lambda \left(b_1, b_0 \right)}{\partial b_1} \right|_{b_1 = b_0} \right]_{b_0 = b^*} < 0.$$
(B.4)

Proceeding in this fashion for auxiliary control of helping, and after substituting $b_1 = b_0$ into the first derivative, I obtain

$$\frac{\partial \lambda}{\partial b_1}\Big|_{b_1=b_0} = \frac{1}{\mu(b_0) + \phi} \left(\frac{1}{4}T - \frac{d\mu(b_0)}{db_0} \left(1 - \frac{3}{4}T \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_0) + \phi} \frac{b_0}{\mu_B} \frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}} \right) \right)$$
(B.5)

Define

$$\zeta = \frac{1}{4}T - \frac{d\mu(b_0)}{db_0} \left(1 - \frac{3}{4}T\frac{(1-c)\phi}{\mu(b_0) + \phi}\frac{b_0}{\mu_B}\frac{\bar{A}}{\bar{B}}\right)$$
(B.6)

By definition of the optimal strategy, $\zeta|_{b_0=b^*} = 0$. Therefore for CSS we are only concerned with the sign of $\frac{d\zeta}{db_0}|_{b_0=b^*}$. That is

$$\frac{d\zeta}{db_0}\Big|_{b_0=b^*} = -\frac{d^2\mu(b_0)}{db_0^2}\Big|_{b_0=b^*} + 12 \frac{d\mu(b_0)}{db_0}\Big|_{b_0=b^*}^3 \frac{(1-c)\phi}{(\mu(b^*)+\phi)^2} \frac{1}{\mu_B} + 3 \frac{d\mu(b_0)}{db_0}\Big|_{b_0=b^*}^2 \frac{b^*}{(\mu(b^*)+\phi)^2} \frac{(1-c)\phi}{\kappa+\bar{B}} \frac{d\bar{B}}{d\bar{b}_0}\Big|_{b_0=b^*} - 4 \frac{d\mu(b)}{db}\Big|_{b=b^*}^2 \frac{1}{\kappa_1} \frac{d\bar{A}}{d\bar{b}_0}\Big|_{b_0=b^*}$$
(B.7)

If this is satisfied, and (B.3) is not, then branching is possible.

Now, consider maternal control. Proceeding as above, I obtain

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}b_0} \left[\left. \frac{\partial \lambda(b_1, b_0)}{\partial b_1} \right|_{b_1 = b_0} \right]_{b_0 = b^*} = -\frac{1}{\mu(b^*) + \phi} \left(\left. \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 \mu(b_0)}{\mathrm{d}b_0^2} \right|_{b_0 = b^*} + \frac{\kappa_1}{(\kappa_1 + \bar{A})^2} \left. \frac{\mathrm{d}\bar{A}}{\mathrm{d}b_0} \right|_{b_0 = b^*} \right). \tag{B.8}$$

Obviously $\frac{d\bar{A}}{db}$ is strictly increasing. Therefore, all accelerating functions of $\mu(b)$ satisfy the
convergence stability condition. Branching is possible if $\mu(b)$ is decelerating and

$$- \left. \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 \mu(b_0)}{\mathrm{d} b_0^2} \right|_{b_0 = b^*} > \frac{\kappa_1}{(\kappa_1 + \bar{A})^2} \left. \frac{\mathrm{d} \bar{A}}{\mathrm{d} b_0} \right|_{b_0 = b^*}.$$
(B.9)

References

- [1] Maynard Smith, J. M. & Price, G. R., 1973 The logic of animal conflict. *Nature* 246, 15–18.
- [2] Geritz, S. A. H., Kisdi, E., Meszena, G. & Metz, J. A. J., 1998 Evolutionarily singular strategies and the adaptive growth and branching of the evolutionary tree. *Evol. Ecol.* 12, 35–57.
- [3] Christiansen, F., 1991 On conditions for evolutionary stability for a continuously varying character. *Am. Nat.* **138**, 37–50.
- [4] Doebeli, M. & Dieckmann, U., 2000 Evolutionary branching and sympatric speciation caused by different types of ecological interactions. *Am. Nat.* **156**, S77–S101.

Curriculum Vitae

Name:	David McLeod
Post-Secondary Education and Degrees:	University of Western Ontario London, ON 2005 - 2010 B. Sc.
	University of Western Ontario London, ON 2011 - 2013 M.Sc.
Related Work Experience:	Teaching Assistant The University of Western Ontario 2011 - 2012

Publications:

1. **D.V. McLeod** and G. Wild. 2013. Ecological constraints influence the emergence of cooperative breeding when population dynamics determine the fitness of helpers. Evolution. (*in press*)

2. **D.V. McLeod**, R.A. Cottrill and Y.E. Morbey. 2011. Sea lamprey wounding in Canadian waters of Lake Huron from 2000 to 2009: Temporal changes differ among regions. Journal of Great Lakes Research 37:601-608.